OSI RESTAURANT PARTNERS, LLC

Form 10-Q May 11, 2012

UNITED STATES

SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

FORM 10-Q (Mark One)

[X] Quarterly Report Pursuant to Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934

For the quarterly period ended March 31, 2012

Or

[] Transition Report Pursuant to Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934

For the transition period from _____ to ____

Commission File Number: 1-15935

OSI RESTAURANT PARTNERS, LLC

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

DELAWARE 59-3061413

(State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or

(I.R.S. Employer Identification No.)

organization)

2202 North West Shore Boulevard, Suite 500, Tampa, Florida 33607

(Address of principal executive offices) (Zip Code)

(813) 282-1225

(Registrant's telephone number, including area code)

N/A

(Former name, former address and former fiscal year, if changed since last report)

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. YES o NO x

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted electronically and posted on its corporate Web site, if any, every Interactive Data File required to be submitted and posted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T (\$232.405 of this chapter) during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to submit and post such files). YES x NO o

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, or a smaller reporting company. See the definitions of "large accelerated filer," "accelerated filer" and "smaller reporting company" in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act.

Large accelerated filer o Accelerated filer o

Non-accelerated filer x (Do not check if a smaller reporting company) Smaller reporting company o

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act). YES o NO x

As of May 11, 2012, the registrant has 100 common units, no par value, outstanding (all of which are owned by OSI HoldCo, Inc., the registrant's direct owner), and none are publicly traded.

Table of Contents

OSI Restaurant Partners, LLC

INDEX TO QUARTERLY REPORT ON FORM 10-Q

For the Quarterly Period Ended March 31, 2012 (Unaudited)

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	PART I — FINANCIAL INFORMATION	D. M
Item 1.	Consolidated Financial Statements (Unaudited):	Page No.
	Consolidated Balance Sheets — March 31, 2012 and December 31, 2011	3
	Consolidated Statements of Operations and Comprehensive Income — For the Three Months Ended March 31, 2012 and 2011	4
	Consolidated Statements of Changes in Equity (Deficit) — For the Three Months Ended March 31, 2012 and 2011	5
	Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows — For the Three Months Ended March 31, 2012 and 2011	6
	Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements	8
Item 2.	Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	26
Item 3.	Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk	43
Item 4.	Controls and Procedures	43
	PART II — OTHER INFORMATION	
Item 1A.	Risk Factors	44
Item 5.	Other Information	44
Item 6.	<u>Exhibits</u>	45
	<u>Signature</u>	46
2		

Table of Contents

OSI Restaurant Partners, LLC

PART I: FINANCIAL INFORMATION

Item 1. Consolidated Financial Statements

OSI Restaurant Partners, LLC

CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS

(IN THOUSANDS, EXCEPT COMMON UNITS, UNAUDITED)

	MARCH 31, 2012	DECEMBER 31, 2011
ASSETS		
Current Assets		
Cash and cash equivalents	\$317,427	\$ 369,138
Current portion of restricted cash	3,476	5,059
Inventories	68,394	69,223
Deferred income tax assets	26,519	30,822
Other current assets, net	89,003	106,457
Total current assets	504,819	580,699
Property, fixtures and equipment, net	807,790	806,004
Investments in and advances to unconsolidated affiliates, net	37,681	35,033
Goodwill	440,061	439,419
Intangible assets, net	568,208	572,148
Other assets, net	135,678	132,256
Total assets	\$2,494,237	\$ 2,565,559
LIABILITIES AND EQUITY (DEFICIT)		
Current Liabilities		
Accounts payable	\$106,269	\$ 95,798
Accrued and other current liabilities	168,823	209,395
Current portion of partner deposits and accrued partner obligations	16,999	15,044
Unearned revenue	202,201	299,596
Current portion of long-term debt	51,126	51,587
Total current liabilities	545,418	671,420
Partner deposits and accrued partner obligations	94,633	98,681
Deferred rent	100,761	103,439
Deferred income tax liabilities	189,845	194,557
Long-term debt	1,257,966	1,257,877
Guaranteed debt	24,500	24,500
Other long-term liabilities, net	222,565	218,976
Total liabilities	2,435,688	2,569,450
Commitments and contingencies		
Equity (Deficit)		
OSI Restaurant Partners, LLC Unitholder's Equity (Deficit)		
Common units, no par value, 100 units authorized, issued and outstanding as of		
March 31, 2012 and December 31, 2011, respectively		
Additional paid-in capital	744,560	743,009
Accumulated deficit	(676,431) (734,498)
Accumulated other comprehensive loss) (21,849)
Total OSI Restaurant Partners, LLC unitholder's equity (deficit)	49,429	(13,338)
Noncontrolling interests	9,120	9,447
Total equity (deficit)	58,549	(3,891)

Total liabilities and equity (deficit)

\$2,494,237

\$ 2,565,559

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these Consolidated Financial Statements.

Table of Contents

OSI Restaurant Partners, LLC

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS AND COMPREHENSIVE INCOME (IN THOUSANDS, UNAUDITED)

	THREE MONTHS ENDED MARCH 31,	
	2012	2011
Revenues		
Restaurant sales	\$1,045,466	\$993,109
Other revenues	10,204	8,785
Total revenues	1,055,670	1,001,894
Costs and expenses		
Cost of sales	335,859	317,668
Labor and other related	293,501	282,807
Other restaurant operating	229,861	231,914
Depreciation and amortization	34,087	33,233
General and administrative	69,535	61,509
Provision for impaired assets and restaurant closings	4,435	1,090
Income from operations of unconsolidated affiliates	(2,404) (3,646
Total costs and expenses	964,874	924,575
Income from operations	90,796	77,319
Other income (expense), net	54	(303)
Interest expense, net	(15,325) (15,923
Income before provision for income taxes	75,525	61,093
Provision for income taxes	13,625	10,982
Net income	61,900	50,111
Less: net income attributable to noncontrolling interests	3,833	3,223
Net income attributable to OSI Restaurant Partners, LLC	\$58,067	\$46,888
Net income	\$61,900	\$50,111
Other comprehensive income:		
Foreign currency translation adjustment	3,149	2,508
Comprehensive income	65,049	52,619
Less: comprehensive income attributable to noncontrolling interests	3,833	3,223
Comprehensive income attributable to OSI Restaurant Partners, LLC	\$61,216	\$49,396

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these Consolidated Financial Statements.

ACCUMULATED NON-

Table of Contents

OSI Restaurant Partners, LLC CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CHANGES IN EQUITY (DEFICIT) (IN THOUSANDS, EXCEPT COMMON UNITS, UNAUDITED)

OSI RESTAURANT PARTNERS, LLC

	COMMO UNITS	UNITS	NADDITIONA PAID-IN TCAPITAL	LACCUM- ULATED DEFICIT	ACCUMULATED OTHER COMPREHENSIV LOSS	NON- CONTROLLIN	GTOTAL
Balance, December 31, 2011	100	\$—	\$ 743,009	\$(734,498)	\$ (21,849)	\$ 9,447	\$(3,891)
Net income	_	_	_	58,067	_	3,833	61,900
Foreign currency translation adjustment	_	_	_	_	3,149	_	3,149
Stock-based compensation	_	_	1,551	_	_	_	1,551
Distributions to noncontrolling interests	_	_	_	_	_	(4,337)	(4,337)
Contributions from noncontrolling interests	_	_	_	_	_	177	177
Balance, March 31, 2012	100	\$—	\$ 744,560	\$(676,431)	\$ (18,700)	\$ 9,120	\$58,549
	OSI RES	TAURANT	Γ PARTNERS, I	LLC			
		COMMO UNITS	T PARTNERS, I NADDITIONAI PAID-IN ICAPITAL		ACCUMULATED OTHER COMPREHENSIV LOSS	NON- CONTROLLING ENTERESTS	STOTAL
Balance,	COMMC UNITS	COMMO UNITS AMOUN	NADDITIONAI PAID-IN ICAPITAL	LACCUM- ULATED DEFICIT	OTHER COMPREHENSIV LOSS	CONTROLLING E INTERESTS	
December 31, 2010	COMMC	COMMO UNITS	NADDITIONAI PAID-IN	LACCUM- ULATED DEFICIT \$(815,252)	OTHER COMPREHENSIV	CONTROLLING	\$(77,926)
December 31, 2010 Net income	COMMC UNITS 100	COMMO UNITS AMOUN	NADDITIONAI PAID-IN ICAPITAL	LACCUM- ULATED DEFICIT	OTHER COMPREHENSIV LOSS	CONTROLLING E INTERESTS	
December 31, 2010 Net income Foreign currency translation adjustment	COMMC UNITS 100	COMMO UNITS AMOUN	NADDITIONAI PAID-IN ICAPITAL	LACCUM- ULATED DEFICIT \$(815,252)	OTHER COMPREHENSIV LOSS	CONTROLLING INTERESTS \$ 13,323	\$(77,926)
December 31, 2010 Net income Foreign currency translation adjustment Stock-based compensation	COMMC UNITS 100	COMMO UNITS AMOUN	NADDITIONAI PAID-IN ICAPITAL	LACCUM- ULATED DEFICIT \$(815,252)	OTHER COMPREHENSIV LOSS \$ (11,757) —	CONTROLLING INTERESTS \$ 13,323	\$(77,926) 50,111
December 31, 2010 Net income Foreign currency translation adjustment Stock-based	COMMC UNITS 100	COMMO UNITS AMOUN	NADDITIONAI PAID-IN ICAPITAL \$ 735,760 —	LACCUM- ULATED DEFICIT \$(815,252)	OTHER COMPREHENSIV LOSS \$ (11,757) —	CONTROLLING ENTERESTS \$ 13,323 3,223 —	\$(77,926) 50,111 2,508

Balance, March 31, 2011 100 \$— \$737,243 \$(768,364) \$(9,249) \$(9,249) \$(27,819)

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these Consolidated Financial Statements.

Table of Contents

OSI Restaurant Partners, LLC CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS (IN THOUSANDS, UNAUDITED)

	THREE MONTHS ENDED MARCH 31,		
	2012	2011	
Cash flows (used in) provided by operating activities:	2012	2011	
Net income	\$61,900	\$50,111	
Adjustments to reconcile net income to cash (used in) provided by operating	ψ01,700	ψ50,111	
activities:			
Depreciation and amortization	34,087	33,233	
Amortization of deferred financing fees	1,783	1,923	
Amortization of capitalized gift card sales commissions	6,690	5,668	
Provision for impaired assets and restaurant closings	4,435	1,090	
Stock-based and other non-cash compensation expense	12,543	11,290	
Income from operations of unconsolidated affiliates	(2,404) (3,646)
Change in deferred income taxes	(333) (2)
Loss on disposal of property, fixtures and equipment	484	1,120	
Unrealized loss (gain) on derivative financial instruments	194	(51)
Gain on life insurance and restricted cash investments	(3,156) (1,051)
Change in assets and liabilities:			
Decrease in inventories	887	4,838	
Decrease (increase) in other current assets	11,184	(7,915)
Decrease in other assets	2,520	1,999	
Increase in accrued interest payable	6,148	6,126	
(Decrease) increase in accounts payable and accrued and other current liabilities	(38,112) 13,391	
(Decrease) increase in deferred rent	(2,549) 4,063	
Decrease in unearned revenue	(97,473) (87,674)
Increase (decrease) in other long-term liabilities	282	(5,933)
Net cash (used in) provided by operating activities	(890) 28,580	
Cash flows used in investing activities:			
Purchases of Company-owned life insurance	(350) (342)
Proceeds from sale of Company-owned life insurance	_	1,055	
Proceeds from sale of property, fixtures and equipment	1,255	_	
Capital expenditures	(34,019) (20,480)
Restricted cash received for capital expenditures, property taxes and certain deferred	4,835	4,807	
compensation plans	1,032	1,007	
Restricted cash used to fund capital expenditures, property taxes and certain deferred	(4,293) (3,967)
compensation plans) (5,20)	,
Return on investment from unconsolidated affiliates	332		
Net cash used in investing activities	\$(32,240) \$(18,927)

Table of Contents

OSI Restaurant Partners, LLC CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS (IN THOUSANDS, UNAUDITED)

	THREE MONTHS ENDED		
	MARCH 31,		
	2012	2011	
Cash flows used in financing activities:			
Repayments of long-term debt	\$(6,642) \$(5,695)
Contributions from noncontrolling interests	177	11	
Distributions to noncontrolling interests	(4,337) (4,044)
Repayments of partner deposits and accrued partner obligations	(9,242) (13,257)
Net cash used in financing activities	(20,044) (22,985)
Effect of exchange rate changes on cash and cash equivalents	1,463	1,514	
Net decrease in cash and cash equivalents	(51,711) (11,818)
Cash and cash equivalents at the beginning of the period	369,138	300,111	
Cash and cash equivalents at the end of the period	\$317,427	\$288,293	
Supplemental disclosures of cash flow information:			
Cash paid for interest	\$8,116	\$8,192	
Cash paid for income taxes, net of refunds	4,944	8,367	
Supplemental disclosures of non-cash investing and financing activities:			
Conversion of partner deposits and accrued partner obligations to notes payable	\$2,646	\$2,807	
Acquisitions of property, fixtures and equipment through accounts payable or capital lease liabilities	3,423	925	

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these Consolidated Financial Statements.

Table of Contents
OSI Restaurant Partners, LLC
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS
(UNAUDITED)

1. Basis of Presentation

OSI Restaurant Partners, LLC and its wholly-owned subsidiaries (collectively, the "Company") own and operate casual, upscale casual and fine dining restaurants primarily in the United States. The Company's restaurant portfolio has five concepts: Outback Steakhouse, Carrabba's Italian Grill, Bonefish Grill, Fleming's Prime Steakhouse and Wine Bar and Roy's. Additional Outback Steakhouse, Carrabba's Italian Grill and Bonefish Grill restaurants in which the Company has no direct investment are operated under franchise agreements.

The accompanying interim unaudited consolidated financial statements have been prepared by the Company pursuant to the rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "SEC"). Accordingly, they do not include all the information and footnotes required by generally accepted accounting principles in the United States ("U.S. GAAP") for complete financial statements. In the opinion of the Company, all adjustments considered necessary for the fair presentation of the Company's results of operations, financial position and cash flows for the periods presented have been included and are of a normal, recurring nature. The results of operations for interim periods are not necessarily indicative of the results to be expected for the full year. These financial statements should be read in conjunction with the financial statements and notes thereto included in the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2011 (the "2011 Form 10-K").

2. Recently Issued Financial Accounting Standards

In May 2011, the Financial Accounting Standards Board (the "FASB") issued Accounting Standards Update ("ASU") No. 2011-04, "Fair Value Measurement (Topic 820): Amendments to Achieve Common Fair Value Measurement and Disclosure Requirements in U.S. GAAP and IFRSs" ("ASU No. 2011-04"), that establishes a number of new requirements for fair value measurements. These include: (i) a prohibition on grouping financial instruments for purposes of determining fair value, except when an entity manages market and credit risks on the basis of the entity's net exposure to the group; (ii) an extension of the prohibition against the use of a blockage factor to all fair value measurements (that prohibition currently applies only to financial instruments with quoted prices in active markets); and (iii) a requirement that for recurring Level 3 fair value measurements, entities disclose quantitative information about unobservable inputs, a description of the valuation process used and qualitative details about the sensitivity of the measurements. Additionally, for items not carried at fair value but for which fair value is disclosed, entities will be required to disclose the level within the fair value hierarchy that applies to the fair value measurement disclosed. ASU No. 2011-04 is effective for interim and annual periods beginning after December 15, 2011. The adoption of ASU No. 2011-04 on January 1, 2012 increased the Company's fair value disclosures requirements but did not have an impact on the Company's financial position, results of operations or cash flows.

In June 2011, the FASB issued ASU No. 2011-05, "Comprehensive Income (Topic 220): Presentation of Comprehensive Income" ("ASU No. 2011-05"), that eliminates the option to report other comprehensive income and its components in the statement of changes in equity. Instead, the new guidance requires the Company to present the components of net income and other comprehensive income in one continuous statement, referred to as the statement of comprehensive income, or in two separate but consecutive statements. While the new guidance changes the presentation of comprehensive income, there are no changes to the components that are recognized in net income or other comprehensive income under current accounting guidance. ASU No. 2011-05 must be applied retrospectively and is effective for public companies during the interim and annual periods beginning after December 15, 2011.

Additionally, in December 2011, the FASB issued ASU No. 2011-12, "Comprehensive Income (Topic 220): Deferral of the Effective Date for Amendments to the Presentation of Reclassifications of Items Out of Accumulated Other

Comprehensive Income in Accounting Standards Update No. 2011-05" ("ASU No. 2011-12"), which indefinitely defers the requirement in ASU No. 2011-05 to present reclassification adjustments out of accumulated other comprehensive income by component in both the statement in which net income is presented and the statement in which other comprehensive income is presented. The deferral of the presentation requirements does not impact the effective date of the other requirements in ASU 2011-05. During the deferral period, the existing requirements in generally accepted accounting

Table of Contents
OSI Restaurant Partners, LLC
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS
(UNAUDITED) - Continued

principles in the United States for the presentation of reclassification adjustments must continue to be followed. ASU No. 2011-12 is effective for public companies during the interim and annual periods beginning after December 15, 2011. The adoption of ASU No. 2011-05 and ASU No. 2011-12 on January 1, 2012 did not have an impact on the Company's financial position, results of operations or cash flows as the guidance only requires a presentation change to comprehensive income.

In September 2011, the FASB issued ASU No. 2011-08, "Intangibles - Goodwill and Other (Topic 350) - Testing Goodwill for Impairment" ("ASU No. 2011-08"), which permits an entity to make a qualitative assessment of whether it is more likely than not that a reporting unit's fair value is less than its carrying value before applying the two-step quantitative goodwill impairment test. If it is determined through the qualitative assessment that a reporting unit's fair value is more likely than not greater than its carrying value, the remaining impairment steps would be unnecessary. The qualitative assessment is optional, allowing entities to go directly to the quantitative assessment. ASU No. 2011-08 is effective for annual and interim goodwill impairment tests performed in fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2011. The adoption of this guidance on January 1, 2012 did not have an impact on the Company's financial position, results of operations or cash flows.

In December 2011, the FASB issued ASU No. 2011-11, "Balance Sheet (Topic 210) - Disclosures about Offsetting Assets and Liabilities" ("ASU 2011-11"), which enhances current disclosures about financial instruments and derivative instruments that are either offset on the statement of financial position or subject to an enforceable master netting arrangement or similar agreement, irrespective of whether they are offset on the statement of financial position. The guidance requires the Company to provide both net and gross information for these assets and liabilities. ASU No. 2011-11 is effective for annual reporting periods beginning on or after January 1, 2013, and interim periods within those annual periods with retrospective application required. This guidance will not have an impact on the Company's financial position, results of operations or cash flows as it only requires a presentation change to offsetting (netting) assets and liabilities.

3. Fair Value Measurements

Fair Value Measurements on a Nonrecurring Basis

The Company periodically evaluates long-lived assets held for use whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount of those assets may not be recoverable. The Company analyzes historical cash flows of operating locations and compares results of poorer performing locations to more profitable locations as well as lease terms, condition of the assets and related need for capital expenditures or repairs. Impairment loss is recognized to the extent that the fair value of the assets is less than the carrying value.

The following table presents losses related to the Company's assets and liabilities that were measured at fair value on a nonrecurring basis during the three months ended March 31, 2012 aggregated by the level in the fair value hierarchy within which those measurements fall (in thousands):

MARCH 31, 2012

REMAINING FAIR VALUE

THREE MONTHS ENDED MARCH 31, 2012

Long-lived assets held and used	CARRYING VALUE \$864	LEVEL 1 \$—	LEVEL 2 \$650	LEVEL 3 \$214	TOTAL LOSSES \$4,158
9					

Table of Contents
OSI Restaurant Partners, LLC
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS
(UNAUDITED) - Continued

The Company recorded \$4.2 million of impairment charges as a result of the fair value measurement on a nonrecurring basis during the three months ended March 31, 2012 primarily related to two specifically identified restaurant locations with individual store under-performance. At March 31, 2012, the impaired long-lived assets had \$0.9 million of remaining fair value. The Company used a third-party market appraisal for the fair value of the assets included in Level 2 in the table above and a discounted cash flow model to estimate the fair value of the long-lived assets included in Level 3 in the table above. Discount rate and growth rate assumptions are derived from current economic conditions, expectations of management and projected trends of current operating results. As a result, the Company has determined that the majority of the inputs used to value its long-lived assets held and used are unobservable inputs that fall within Level 3 of the fair value hierarchy.

The following table presents quantitative information related to the unobservable inputs used in the Company's Level 3 fair value measurements for the impairment loss incurred in the three months ended March 31, 2012:

UNOBSERVABLE INPUT
RANGE
Weighted-average cost of capital
Long-term growth rate
3.0%
Annual revenue growth rates (1)
(8.7)% - 3.0%

(1) Weighted average of the annual revenue growth rate at March 31, 2012 was 2.4%.

The Company performed its annual goodwill and other indefinite-lived intangible assets impairment test during the second quarter of 2011 and did not have any impairment charges. Additionally, the Company did not have any other material impairment charges as a result of fair value measurements on a nonrecurring basis during the three months ended March 31, 2011.

Interim Disclosures about Fair Value of Financial Instruments

The Company's non-derivative financial instruments at March 31, 2012 and December 31, 2011 consist of cash equivalents, restricted cash, accounts receivable, accounts payable and current and long-term debt. The fair values of cash equivalents, restricted cash, accounts receivable and accounts payable approximate their carrying amounts reported in the Consolidated Balance Sheets due to their short duration. The fair value of its senior secured credit facilities and senior notes is determined based on quoted market prices in inactive markets. Fair value estimates for Other notes payable and Guaranteed debt are derived using a discounted cash flow approach. Discounted cash flow inputs primarily include cost of debt rates which are used to derive the present value factors for the determination of fair value. Guaranteed debt fair value also includes assumptions of the probability and timing of performance under the guarantee. These inputs represent assumptions impacted by economic conditions and management expectations and may change in the future based on period-specific facts and circumstances.

The following table includes the carrying value and fair value of the Company's financial instruments (excluding money market funds recorded in cash equivalents and restricted cash, which were immaterial) at March 31, 2012 aggregated by the level in the fair value hierarchy in which those measurements fall (in thousands):

MARCH 31, 2012
FAIR VALUE

CARRYING
VALUE

LEVEL 1
LEVEL 2
LEVEL 3

Senior secured term loan facility	\$1,011,125	\$ —	\$993,430	\$ —
Senior secured pre-funded revolving credit facility	33,000	_	32,423	
Senior notes	248,075	_	256,758	
Other notes payable	8,558	_		7,969
Guaranteed debt	24,500	_		22,797
10				

Table of Contents
OSI Restaurant Partners, LLC
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS
(UNAUDITED) - Continued

The carrying amounts of the Company's Other notes payable and Guaranteed debt approximated fair value at December 31, 2011. The following table includes the carrying value and fair value of the Company's senior secured credit facilities and senior notes at December 31, 2011 (in thousands):

	DECEMBER 31, 2011	
	CARRYING	
	VALUE	FAIR VALUE
Senior secured term loan facility	\$1,014,400	\$953,536
Senior secured pre-funded revolving credit facility	33,000	31,020
Senior notes	248,075	254,277

4. Variable Interest Entities

The Company consolidates variable interest entities in which it is deemed to have a controlling financial interest as a result of the Company having (1) the power to direct the activities that most significantly impact the entity's economic performance and (2) the obligation to absorb the losses or the right to receive the benefits that could potentially be significant to the variable interest entity. If the Company has a controlling financial interest in a variable interest entity, the assets, liabilities, and results of the operations of the variable interest entity are included in the consolidated financial statements.

Roy's and RY-8, Inc.

The Company's consolidated financial statements include the accounts and operations of its Roy's joint venture although it has less than majority ownership. The Company determined it is the primary beneficiary of the joint venture since the Company has the power to direct or cause the direction of the activities that most significantly impact the entity on a day-to-day basis, such as decisions regarding menu development, purchasing, restaurant expansion and closings and the management of employee-related processes. Additionally, the Company has the obligation to absorb losses or the right to receive benefits of the Roy's joint venture that could potentially be significant to the Roy's joint venture. The majority of capital contributions made by the Company's partner in the Roy's joint venture, RY-8, Inc. ("RY-8"), have been funded by loans to RY-8 from a third party which the Company guarantees (see Note 7). The guarantee is secured by a collateral interest in RY-8's membership interest in the joint venture. The carrying amounts of consolidated assets and liabilities included within the Company's Consolidated Balance Sheets for the Roy's joint venture were \$26.6 million and \$8.3 million, respectively, at March 31, 2012 and \$26.2 million and \$9.6 million, respectively, at December 31, 2011.

The Company is also the primary beneficiary of RY-8 because its implicit variable interest in that entity, which is considered a de facto related party, indirectly receives the variability of the entity through absorption of RY-8's expected losses, and therefore the Company also consolidates RY-8. Since RY-8's \$24.5 million line of credit became fully extended in 2007, the Company made interest payments, paid line of credit renewal fees and made capital expenditures for additional restaurant development on behalf of RY-8. The Company is obligated to provide financing, either through a guarantee with a third-party institution or Company loans, for all required capital contributions and interest payments. Therefore, any additional RY-8 capital requirements in connection with the joint venture likely will be the Company's responsibility. The Company classifies its \$24.5 million contingent obligation as guaranteed debt and the portion of income or loss attributable to RY-8 is eliminated in the line item in the Consolidated Statement of Operations and Comprehensive Income entitled "Net income attributable to noncontrolling interests." All material intercompany balances and transactions have been eliminated.

Paradise Restaurant Group, LLC

In September 2009, the Company sold its Cheeseburger in Paradise concept, which included 34 restaurants, for \$2.0 million to Paradise Restaurant Group, LLC ("PRG"), an entity formed and controlled by the president of the

Table of Contents

OSI Restaurant Partners, LLC NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (UNAUDITED) - Continued

concept. Based on the terms of the purchase and sale agreement, the Company determined at that time that it was the primary beneficiary and continued to consolidate PRG after the sale transaction.

Upon adoption of new accounting guidance for variable interest entities on January 1, 2010, the Company determined that it is no longer the primary beneficiary of PRG. As a result, the Company deconsolidated PRG on January 1, 2010. The Company determined that certain rights pursuant to a \$2.0 million promissory note, which is fully reserved, owed to the Company by PRG are non-substantive participating rights, and as a result, the Company does not have the power to direct the activities that most significantly impact the entity. At March 31, 2012, the maximum undiscounted exposure to loss as a result of the Company's involvement with PRG is \$22.1 million related to lease payments extending through June 13, 2022 in the event that PRG defaults on certain third-party leases, of which \$20.1 million relates to lease payments to the Company's sister company, Private Restaurant Properties, LLC ("PRP").

5. Other Current Assets, Net

Other current assets, net, consisted of the following (in thousands):

	MARCH 31,	DECEMBER 31,
	2012	2011
Prepaid expenses	\$33,170	\$ 19,613
Accounts receivable - vendors, net	29,922	48,568
Accounts receivable - franchisees, net	3,441	2,396
Accounts receivable - other, net	7,982	11,883
Other current assets, net	14,488	23,997
	\$89,003	\$ 106,457

6. Accrued and Other Current Liabilities

Accrued and other current liabilities consisted of the following (in thousands):

	MARCH 31,	DECEMBER 31,
	2012	2011
Accrued payroll and other compensation	\$73,061	\$ 115,395
Accrued insurance	21,388	19,284
Other	74,374	74,716
	\$168,823	\$ 209,395

Table of Contents
OSI Restaurant Partners, LLC
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS
(UNAUDITED) - Continued

7. Long-term Debt

Long-term debt consisted of the following (in thousands):

	MARCH 31, 2012	DECEMBER 31, 2011
Senior secured term loan facility, interest rates of 2.56% and 2.63% at March 31, 2012 and December 31, 2011, respectively (1)	\$1,011,125	\$ 1,014,400
Senior secured pre-funded revolving credit facility, interest rates of 4.50% and 2.63% at March 31, 2012 and December 31, 2011, respectively	33,000	33,000
Senior notes, interest rate of 10.00% at March 31, 2012 and December 31, 2011	248,075	248,075
Other notes payable, uncollateralized, interest rates ranging from 0.76% to 7.00% a March 31, 2012 and December 31, 2011	t 8,558	9,094
Sale-leaseback obligations	2,375	2,375
Capital lease obligations	5,959	2,520
Guaranteed debt, interest rate of 2.65% at March 31, 2012 and December 31, 2011	24,500	24,500 1,333,964
Less: current portion of long-term debt Less: guaranteed debt Long-term debt	1,333,592 (51,126 (24,500 \$1,257,966	1,333,904) (51,587)) (24,500) \$ 1,257,877

⁽¹⁾ At March 31, 2012 and December 31, 2011, \$5.0 million and \$61.9 million, respectively, of the Company's outstanding senior secured term loan facility was at an interest rate of 4.50%.

On June 14, 2007, the Company entered into senior secured credit facilities with a syndicate of institutional lenders and financial institutions. These senior secured credit facilities provide for senior secured financing of up to \$1.6 billion, consisting of a \$1.3 billion term loan facility, a \$150.0 million working capital revolving credit facility, including letter of credit and swing-line loan sub-facilities, and a \$100.0 million pre-funded revolving credit facility that provides financing for capital expenditures only.

The senior secured term loan facility matures June 14, 2014. At each rate adjustment, the Company has the option to select a Base Rate plus 125 basis points or a Eurocurrency Rate plus 225 basis points for the borrowings under this facility. The Base Rate option is the higher of the prime rate of Deutsche Bank AG New York Branch and the federal funds effective rate plus 0.5 of 1.0% ("Base Rate") (3.25% at March 31, 2012 and December 31, 2011). The Eurocurrency Rate option is the 30, 60, 90 or 180-day Eurocurrency Rate ("Eurocurrency Rate") (ranging from 0.31% to 0.81% and from 0.38% to 0.88% at March 31, 2012 and December 31, 2011, respectively). The Eurocurrency Rate may have a nine- or twelve-month interest period if agreed upon by the applicable lenders. With either the Base Rate or the Eurocurrency Rate, the interest rate is reduced by 25 basis points if the Company's Moody's Applicable Corporate Rating then most recently published is B1 or higher (the rating was Caa1 at March 31, 2012 and December 31, 2011).

The Company is required to prepay outstanding term loans, subject to certain exceptions, with:

50% of its "annual excess cash flow" (with step-downs to 25% and 0% based upon its rent-adjusted leverage ratio), as defined in the credit agreement and subject to certain exceptions;

100% of its "annual minimum free cash flow," as defined in the credit agreement, not to exceed \$75.0 million for each fiscal year, if its rent-adjusted leverage ratio exceeds a certain minimum threshold;

- 100% of the net proceeds of certain assets sales and insurance and condemnation events, subject to reinvestment rights and certain other exceptions; and
- **4**00% of the net proceeds of any debt incurred, excluding permitted debt issuances.

Additionally, the Company is required, on an annual basis, to first, repay outstanding loans under the pre-funded revolving credit facility and second, fund a capital expenditure account to the extent amounts on deposit are less than

<u>Table of Contents</u>
OSI Restaurant Partners, LLC
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS
(UNAUDITED) - Continued

\$100.0 million, in both cases with 100% of the Company's "annual true cash flow," as defined in the credit agreement. In accordance with these requirements, the Company repaid its pre-funded revolving credit facility outstanding loan balance of \$33.0 million and funded \$37.6 million to its capital expenditure account using its "annual true cash flow" in April 2012.

The Company's senior secured credit facilities require scheduled quarterly payments on the term loans equal to 0.25% of the original principal amount of the term loans for the first six years and three quarters following June 14, 2007. These payments are reduced by the application of any prepayments, and any remaining balance will be paid at maturity. The outstanding balance on the term loans was \$1.0 billion at March 31, 2012 and December 31, 2011. The Company has classified \$13.1 million of its term loans as current at March 31, 2012 and December 31, 2011 due to its required quarterly payments and the results of its projected covenant calculations, which indicate the additional term loan prepayments, as described above, will not be required. The amount of outstanding term loans required to be prepaid in accordance with the Company's debt covenants may vary based on year-end results.

Proceeds of loans and letters of credit under the \$150.0 million working capital revolving credit facility, which matures June 14, 2013, provide financing for working capital and general corporate purposes and, subject to a rent-adjusted leverage condition, for capital expenditures for new restaurant growth. This revolving credit facility bears interest at rates ranging from 100 to 150 basis points over the Base Rate or 200 to 250 basis points over the Eurocurrency Rate. There were no loans outstanding under the revolving credit facility at March 31, 2012 and December 31, 2011; however, \$66.8 million and \$67.6 million, respectively, of the credit facility was committed for the issuance of letters of credit and not available for borrowing. The Company's total outstanding letters of credit issued under its working capital revolving credit facility may not exceed \$75.0 million.

Proceeds of loans under the \$100.0 million pre-funded revolving credit facility, which expires June 14, 2013, are available to provide financing for capital expenditures, if the capital expenditure account described above has a zero balance. As of March 31, 2012 and December 31, 2011, the Company had \$33.0 million outstanding on its pre-funded revolving credit facility. These borrowings were recorded in "Current portion of long-term debt" in the Company's Consolidated Balance Sheets, as the Company is required to repay any outstanding borrowings in April following each fiscal year using its "annual true cash flow," as defined in the credit agreement.

At March 31, 2012 and December 31, 2011, the Company was in compliance with its debt covenants. See the 2011 Form 10-K for further information about the Company's debt covenant requirements.

8. Income Taxes

The effective income tax rates were consistent at 18.0% in the three months ended March 31, 2012 and 2011 primarily due to the lower discrete items offsetting the effect of the increase in the projected foreign pretax book income and the foreign tax provision being a higher percentage of projected consolidated pretax income as compared to the prior year.

The effective income tax rate for the three months ended March 31, 2012 was lower than the combined federal and state statutory rate of 38.7% primarily due to the benefit of the tax credit for excess FICA tax on employee-reported tips and the elimination of noncontrolling interest together being such a large percentage of pretax income. This was partially offset by an increase in the valuation allowance. The effective income tax rate for the three months ended March 31, 2011 was lower than the combined federal and state statutory rate of 38.9% due to the benefit of the expected tax credit for excess FICA tax on employee-reported tips being such a large percentage of projected annual pretax income. This was partially offset by the income taxes in states that only have limited deductions in computing

the state current tax provision.

As of March 31, 2012 and December 31, 2011, the Company had \$13.2 million and \$14.0 million, respectively, of unrecognized tax benefits (\$1.7 million and \$1.5 million, respectively, in "Other long-term liabilities, net," \$1.5 million

Table of Contents
OSI Restaurant Partners, LLC
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS
(UNAUDITED) - Continued

and \$2.5 million, respectively, in "Accrued and other current liabilities" and \$10.0 million in "Deferred income tax liabilities"). Additionally, the Company accrued \$3.2 million and \$4.1 million of interest and penalties related to uncertain tax positions as of March 31, 2012 and December 31, 2011, respectively. Of the total amount of unrecognized tax benefits, including accrued interest and penalties, \$14.0 million and \$15.2 million, respectively, if recognized, would impact the Company's effective tax rate. The difference between the total amount of unrecognized tax benefits and the amount that would impact the effective tax rate consists of items that are offset by deferred income tax assets and the federal tax benefit of state income tax items.

In many cases, the Company's uncertain tax positions are related to tax years that remain subject to examination by relevant taxable authorities. Based on the outcome of these examinations, or as a result of the expiration of the statute of limitations for specific jurisdictions, it is reasonably possible that the related recorded unrecognized tax benefits for tax positions taken on previously filed tax returns will decrease by approximately \$2.0 million to \$4.0 million within the next twelve months after March 31, 2012.

The Company is currently open to audit under the statute of limitations by the Internal Revenue Service for the years ended December 31, 2007 through 2011. The Company and its subsidiaries' state and foreign income tax returns are also open to audit under the statute of limitations for the years ended December 31, 2000 through 2011.

9. Supplemental Guarantor Condensed Consolidating Financial Statements

The Company's senior notes are jointly and severally guaranteed on a senior unsecured basis by each of its current and future domestic 100% owned restricted subsidiaries in its Outback Steakhouse and Carrabba's Italian Grill concepts and certain non-restaurant subsidiaries (the "Guarantors") and by OSI HoldCo, Inc. ("OSI HoldCo"), the Company's direct owner and an indirect, wholly-owned subsidiary of the Company's ultimate parent, Bloomin' Brands, Inc. ("Bloomin' Brands"), formerly Kangaroo Holdings, Inc. All other concepts and certain non-restaurant subsidiaries of the Company do not guarantee the senior notes ("Non-Guarantors").

The following condensed consolidating financial statements present the financial position, results of operations and cash flows for the periods indicated (in thousands) of OSI Restaurant Partners, LLC - Parent only ("OSI Parent"), OSI Co-Issuer, which is a wholly-owned subsidiary and exists solely for the purpose of serving as a co-issuer of the senior notes, the Guarantors, the Non-Guarantors and the elimination entries necessary to consolidate the Company. Investments in subsidiaries are accounted for using the equity method for purposes of the consolidated presentation. The principal elimination entries relate to senior notes presented as an obligation of both OSI Parent and OSI Co-Issuer, investments in subsidiaries, and intercompany balances and transactions.

Table of Contents OSI Restaurant Partners, LLC NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (UNAUDITED) - Continued

CONDENSED CONSOLIDATING BALANCE SHEET AS OF MARCH 31, 2012

	AS OF MARCH 31, 2012					
	OSI Parent	OSI Co-Issuer	Guarantors	Non-Guarantors	Eliminations	Consolidated
ASSETS						
Current Assets						
Cash and cash equivalents	\$177,463	\$—	\$40,116	\$ 99,848	\$—	\$317,427
Current portion of restricted cash	481	_	2,995	_	_	3,476
Inventories	23,004	_	28,130	17,260	_	68,394
Deferred income tax assets	24,079	_	850	1,590	_	26,519
Other current assets	29,910		39,796	19,297		89,003
Total current assets	254,937	_	111,887	137,995		504,819
Property, fixtures and equipment, net	35,633	_	505,524	266,633	_	807,790
Investments in and advances to unconsolidated affiliates,	682	_	_	36,999	_	37,681
net Investments in subsidiaries	_	_	10,252	_	(10,252)	_
Due from (to) subsidiaries	1,865,750	_	1,853,371	619,265	(4,338,386)	_
Goodwill		_	299,139	140,922		440,061
Intangible assets, net		_	416,856	151,352		568,208
Other assets, net	74,262	_	20,272	41,144	_	135,678
Total assets	\$2,231,264	\$ —	\$3,217,301	\$ 1,394,310	\$(4,348,638)	\$2,494,237
	. , - ,	•	. , - ,	. , ,	,, /	. , - ,

Table of Contents

OSI Restaurant Partners, LLC
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS
(UNAUDITED) - Continued

CONDENSED CONSOLIDATING BALANCE SHEET AS OF MARCH 31, 2012

	OSI Parent	OSI Co-Issuer	Guarantors	Non-Guarantors	s Eliminations	Consolidated
LIABILITIES AND EQUITY (DEFICIT) Current Liabilities						
Accounts payable	\$20,222	\$ —	\$56,997	\$ 29,050	\$—	\$106,269
Accrued and other currer liabilities		_	62,094	42,046	_	168,823
Current portion of partne deposits and accrued	er 244	_	9,436	7,319	_	16,999
partner obligations Unearned revenue	87		156,383	45,731	_	202,201
Current portion of	46,822	_	3,109	1,195		51,126
long-term debt Total current liabilities Portner deposits and	132,058	_	288,019	125,341	_	545,418
Partner deposits and accrued partner obligations	8,248	_	66,594	19,791	_	94,633
Deferred rent	1,505	_	64,768	34,488	_	100,761
Deferred income tax liabilities	56,568	_	135,776	(2,499)	_	189,845
Long-term debt	1,248,032	248,075	8,351	1,583	(248,075)	1,257,966
Guaranteed debt Accumulated losses in	_		_	24,500	_	24,500
subsidiaries in excess of investment	162,482	_	_	_	(162,482)	
Due to (from) subsidiaries	417,733	_	2,441,410	1,479,243	(4,338,386)	
Other long-term liabilities, net	155,225	_	48,549	18,791	_	222,565
Total liabilities	2,181,851	248,075	3,053,467	1,701,238	(4,748,943)	2,435,688
Equity (Deficit) OSI Restaurant Partners, LLC Unitholder's Equity (Deficit)	,					
Additional paid-in capita	1744,560	(248,075)	· —		248,075	744,560
(Accumulated deficit) retained earnings	(676,431) —	163,834	(297,364)	133,530	(676,431)
Accumulated other comprehensive (loss) income	(18,700) —	_	(18,700)	18,700	(18,700)
Total OSI Restaurant Partners, LLC unitholder equity (deficit)	·'\$49,429	(248,075)	163,834	(316,064)	400,305	49,429

Noncontrolling interests	(16)		_	9,136	_	9,120
Total equity (deficit)	49,413	(248,075) 163,834	(306,928)	400,305	58,549
Total liabilities and equity (deficit)	\$2,231,264	\$—	\$3,217,301	\$ 1,394,310	\$(4,348,638)	\$2,494,237

Table of Contents

OSI Restaurant Partners, LLC NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (UNAUDITED) - Continued

CONDENSED CONSOLIDATING BALANCE SHEET AS OF DECEMBER 31, 2011

	OSI Parent	OSI Co-Issuer	Guarantors	Non-Guarantors	Eliminations	Consolidated
ASSETS						
Current Assets						
Cash and cash equivalents	\$237,336	\$—	\$37,886	\$ 93,916	\$ —	\$369,138
Current portion of restricted cash	258	_	4,801	_		5,059
Inventories	23,432		27,974	17,817		69,223
Deferred income tax assets	27,585	_	1,652	1,585	_	30,822
Other current assets	19,858	_	67,005	19,594	_	106,457
Total current assets	308,469		139,318	132,912		580,699
Property, fixtures and equipment, net	27,514	_	507,072	271,418	_	806,004
Investments in and						
advances to unconsolidated affiliates,	1,013	_	_	34,020	_	35,033
net						
Investments in subsidiaries	_	_	9,096	_	(9,096)	_
Due from (to) subsidiaries	1,840,863	_	1,678,432	583,480	(4,102,775)	_
Goodwill	_		299,138	140,281	_	439,419
Intangible assets, net	_		418,934	153,214	_	572,148
Other assets, net	71,554		20,147	40,555		132,256
Total assets	\$2,249,413	\$ —	\$3,072,137	\$ 1,355,880	\$(4,111,871)	\$2,565,559

Table of Contents
OSI Restaurant Partners, LLC
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS
(UNAUDITED) - Continued

CONDENSED CONSOLIDATING BALANCE SHEET AS OF DECEMBER 31, 2011

	OSI Parent	OSI Co-Issuer	Guarantors	Non-Guarantor	s Eliminations	Consolidate	ed
LIABILITIES AND (DEFICIT) EQUITY Current Liabilities							
Accounts payable	\$21,347	\$	\$38,954	\$ 35,497	\$	\$95,798	
Accrued and other currer liabilities		_	89,705	53,846	_	209,395	
Current portion of partne deposits and accrued partner obligations	r 115	_	7,386	7,543	_	15,044	
Unearned revenue	39	_	237,207	62,350	_	299,596	
Current portion of long-term debt	46,768	_	3,479	1,340	_	51,587	
Total current liabilities Partner deposits and	134,113	_	376,731	160,576	_	671,420	
accrued partner obligations	4,281	_	73,044	21,356	_	98,681	
Deferred rent	1,184		67,863	34,392	_	103,439	
Deferred income tax liabilities	61,333	_	135,220	(1,996)	_	194,557	
Long-term debt Guaranteed debt	1,250,533	248,075 —	5,554 —	1,790 24,500	(248,075)	1,257,877 24,500	
Accumulated losses in subsidiaries in excess of investment	262,718	_	_	_	(262,718)	_	
Due to (from) subsidiaries	397,932	_	2,270,699	1,434,144	(4,102,775)		
Other long-term liabilities, net	150,672	_	49,458	18,846	_	218,976	
Total liabilities	2,262,766	248,075	2,978,569	1,693,608	(4,613,568)	2,569,450	
(Deficit) Equity OSI Restaurant Partners, LLC Unitholder's (Deficit) Equity							
Additional paid-in capita	1743,009	(248,075) —	_	248,075	743,009	
(Accumulated deficit) retained earnings	(734,498) —	93,568	(325,341)	231,773	(734,498)
Accumulated other comprehensive (loss) income	(21,849) —	_	(21,849)	21,849	(21,849)
Total OSI Restaurant Partners, LLC unitholder (deficit) equity	(13,338) (248,075) 93,568	(347,190)	501,697	(13,338)

Edgar Filing: C	OSI RESTAURANT	PARTNERS, LLC	- Form 10-Q

Noncontrolling interests Total (deficit) equity	(15 (13,353) —) (248,075	93,568	9,462 (337,728)		9,447 (3,891)
Total liabilities and equity (deficit)	\$2,249,413	\$	\$3,072,137	\$ 1,355,880	\$(4,111,871)	\$2,565,559	

Table of Contents

OSI Restaurant Partners, LLC
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS
(UNAUDITED) - Continued

CONDENSED CONSOLIDATING STATEMENT OF OPERATIONS AND COMPREHENSIVE INCOME THREE MONTHS ENDED MARCH 31, 2012

	OSI Parent	OSI Co-Issuer	Guarantors	Non-Guarantors	s Eliminations	Consolidated
Revenues						
Restaurant sales	\$6	\$—	\$730,639	\$ 314,821	\$ —	\$1,045,466
Other revenues	605		4,585	5,014		10,204
Total revenues	611		735,224	319,835		1,055,670
Costs and expenses						
Cost of sales			236,034	99,825		335,859
Labor and other related	3,061		204,105	86,335		293,501
Other restaurant operating	g—		162,851	67,010		229,861
Depreciation and amortization	624	_	21,181	12,282	_	34,087
General and administrative	7,970	_	37,757	23,808	_	69,535
Provision for impaired						
assets and restaurant	120		4,197	118		4,435
closings						
Income from operations						
of unconsolidated	_	_	_	(2,404)	_	(2,404)
affiliates						
<u> </u>	11,775	_	666,125	286,974	_	964,874
(Loss) income from	(11,164		69,099	32,861		90,796
operations	(11,101		0,000	32,001		70,770
Equity in earnings	97,086		1,156		(98,242	· —
(losses) of subsidiaries	77,000		1,130		(50,212	
Other income, net	_			54		54
Interest (expense) income, net	(15,498)	_	(27)	200	_	(15,325)
Income (loss) before						
provision (benefit) for	70,424		70,228	33,115	(98,242	75,525
income taxes						
Provision (benefit) for	12,357		(37)	1,305		13,625
income taxes			· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·			
Net income (loss)	58,067	_	70,265	31,810	(98,242	61,900
Less: net income						
attributable to	_		_	3,833	_	3,833
noncontrolling interests						
Net income (loss)						
attributable to OSI	\$58,067	\$—	\$70,265	\$ 27,977	\$(98,242)	\$58,067
Restaurant Partners, LLC	l					
N	4.50.0 55	Φ.	Φ .5 0.055	4.21.010	φ.(00 C 12	4.61.00 0
Net income (loss)	\$58,067	\$ —	\$70,265	\$ 31,810	\$(98,242)	\$61,900

Other comprehensive income (loss):						
Foreign currency translation adjustment	_	_	_	3,149	_	3,149
Comprehensive income (loss)	58,067	_	70,265	34,959	(98,242) 65,049
Less: comprehensive income attributable to				3,833	_	3,833
noncontrolling interests	_	_	_	3,033	_	5,655
Comprehensive income						
(loss) attributable to OSI	•	\$—	\$70,265	\$ 31,126	\$(98,242) \$61,216
Restaurant Partners, LLC						
20						

Table of Contents

OSI Restaurant Partners, LLC
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS
(UNAUDITED) - Continued

CONDENSED CONSOLIDATING STATEMENT OF OPERATIONS AND COMPREHENSIVE INCOME THREE MONTHS ENDED MARCH 31, 2011

	OSI Parent	OSI Co-Issuer	Guarantors	Non-Guarantor	s Eliminations	Consolidated
Revenues						
Restaurant sales	\$8	\$ —	\$695,335	\$ 297,766	\$ —	\$993,109
Other revenues	792		4,000	3,993		8,785
Total revenues	800		699,335	301,759	_	1,001,894
Costs and expenses						
Cost of sales	_		224,066	93,602		317,668
Labor and other related	1,432	_	198,775	82,600		282,807
Other restaurant operating	g471		164,071	67,372		231,914
Depreciation and amortization	482	_	19,847	12,904	_	33,233
General and administrative	10,341	_	32,871	18,297	_	61,509
Provision for impaired assets and restaurant	522		504	64	_	1,090
closings						
Income from operations						
of unconsolidated	(1,349) —	_	(2,297)	_	(3,646)
affiliates						
Total costs and expenses	11,899		640,134	272,542		924,575
(Loss) income from	(11,099	1	59,201	29,217		77,319
operations	(11,0))	, —	37,201	27,217		77,317
Equity in earnings	83,046		986		(84,032) —
(losses) of subsidiaries	03,040		900		(64,032) —
Other expense, net				(303)		(303)
Interest (expense) income	,(15 773	1	(160	10		(15,923)
net	(13,773	, —	(100	10		(13,723)
Income (loss) before						
provision for income	56,174		60,027	28,924	(84,032	61,093
taxes						
Provision for income	9,296		27	1,659		10,982
taxes	7,270		21	1,037		10,762
Net income (loss)	46,878	_	60,000	27,265	(84,032	50,111
Less: net (loss) income						
attributable to	(10) —	_	3,233	_	3,223
noncontrolling interests						
Net income (loss)						
attributable to OSI	\$46,888	\$ —	\$60,000	\$ 24,032	\$(84,032	\$46,888
Restaurant Partners, LLC	i					
Net income (loss)	\$46,878	\$ —	\$60,000	\$ 27,265	\$(84,032	\$50,111

Other comprehensive income (loss):						
Foreign currency translation adjustment	_		_	2,508	_	2,508
Comprehensive income (loss)	46,878		60,000	29,773	(84,032) 52,619
Less: comprehensive						
(loss) income attributable	e (10) —		3,233		3,223
to noncontrolling interest	es.					
Comprehensive income						
(loss) attributable to OSI	\$46,888	\$ —	\$60,000	\$ 26,540	\$(84,032) \$49,396
Restaurant Partners, LLC						
21						

Table of Contents OSI Restaurant Partners, LLC NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (UNAUDITED) - Continued

CONDENSED CONSOLIDATING STATEMENT OF CASH FLOWS THREE MONTHS ENDED MARCH 31, 2012

	THREE MONTHS ENDED MARCH 31, 2012							
	OSI Parent	OSI Co-Issuer	Guarantors	Non-Guarantors	Eliminations	Consolidated	d	
Cash flows (used in) provided by operating activities: Net cash (used in)								
provided by operating activities Cash flows used in investing activities: Purchases of	\$(50,851)	\$31,029	\$ 18,932	\$ —	\$(890)	
Company-owned life insurance Proceeds from sale of	(350) —	_	_	_	(350)	
property, fixtures and equipment	_	_	1,220	35	_	1,255		
Capital expenditures Restricted cash received for capital expenditures,	(3,583) —	(22,539) (7,897)	_	(34,019)	
property taxes and certain deferred compensation plans Restricted cash used to			3,067	_	_	4,835		
fund capital expenditures, property taxes and certain deferred compensation plans Return on investment) —	(2,335) —	_	(4,293)	
from unconsolidated affiliates	332	_	_	_	_	332		
Net cash used in investing activities Cash flows used in financing activities:) —	(20,587) (7,862)	_	(32,240)	
Repayments of long-term debt	(3,437) —	(2,484) (721)	_	(6,642)	
Contributions from noncontrolling interests	_	_	_	177	_	177		
Distributions to noncontrolling interests Repayments of partner	_	_	_	(4,337)	_	(4,337)	
deposits and accrued partner obligations	(1,794) —	(5,728) (1,720)	_	(9,242)	

Net cash used in financing (5,231 activities) —	(8,212) (6,601) —	(20,044)
Effect of exchange rate changes on cash and cash — equivalents	_	_	1,463	_	1,463
Net (decrease) increase in cash and cash equivalents (59,873)) —	2,230	5,932	_	(51,711)
Cash and cash equivalents at the beginning of the 237,336 period	_	37,886	93,916	_	369,138
Cash and cash equivalents \$177,463 at the end of the period	\$—	\$40,116	\$ 99,848	\$—	\$317,427
22					

<u>Table of Contents</u> OSI Restaurant Partners, LLC NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

(UNAUDITED) - Continued

CONDENSED CONSOLIDATING STATEMENT OF CASH FLOWS THREE MONTHS ENDED MARCH 31, 2011

	THICLE MO	11		WITHICH 31,	20	11				
	OSI Parent		OSI Co-Issuer	Guarantors		Non-Guaranto	rs	Eliminations	Consolidate	d
Cash flows from operating activities: Net cash provided by (used in) operating activities Cash flows used in investing activities:	\$35,467		\$—	\$(14,690)	\$ 7,803		\$ —	\$28,580	
Purchases of Company-owned life insurance	(342)	_	_		_		_	(342)
Proceeds from sale of Company-owned life insurance	1,055		_	_		_		_	1,055	
Capital expenditures Restricted cash received	(1,685)	_	(15,996)	(2,799)	_	(20,480)
for capital expenditures, property taxes and certain deferred compensation plans	1,769		_	3,038		_		_	4,807	
Restricted cash used to fund capital expenditures, property taxes and certain deferred compensation plans	(1,543)	_	(2,424)	_		_	(3,967)
Net cash used in investing activities Cash flows used in financing activities:	⁵ (746)	_	(15,382)	(2,799)	_	(18,927)
Repayments of long-term debt	(3,361)	_	(1,775)	(559)	_	(5,695)
Contributions from noncontrolling interests	11		_	_		_		_	11	
Distributions to noncontrolling interests Repayments of partner	_		_	_		(4,044)	_	(4,044)
deposits and accrued	(1,893)	_	(7,899)	(3,465)	_	(13,257)
Net cash used in financing activities	5(5,243)	_	(9,674)	(8,068)	_	(22,985)
Effect of exchange rate changes on cash and cash equivalents	_		_	_		1,514		_	1,514	

Net increase (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents Cash and cash equivalents	_	(39,746) (1,550) —	(11,818)
at the beginning of the 156,274 period	_	77,714	66,123	_	300,111
Cash and cash equivalents \$185,752 at the end of the period	\$—	\$37,968	\$ 64,573	\$—	\$288,293
23					

Table of Contents
OSI Restaurant Partners, LLC
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS
(UNAUDITED) - Continued

10. Related Parties

Bloomin' Brands, Inc., Private Restaurant Properties, LLC and New Private Restaurant Properties, LLC

In 2007, the Company caused its wholly-owned subsidiaries to sell substantially all of the Company's domestic restaurant properties at fair market value to PRP, for approximately \$987.7 million. PRP then simultaneously leased the properties to Private Restaurant Master Lessee, LLC (the "Master Lessee"), the Company's wholly-owned subsidiary, under a 15-year master lease. The sale at fair market value to PRP and subsequent leaseback by the Master Lessee qualified for sale-leaseback accounting treatment and resulted in operating leases for the Company.

Effective March 14, 2012, Bloomin' Brands, the Company's indirect parent, entered into a sale-leaseback transaction with two third-party real estate institutional investors in which PRP sold 67 of its restaurant properties at fair market value for net proceeds of \$192.9 million. The Company then simultaneously leased these properties under nine master leases (collectively, the "REIT Master Leases"). The initial term of the REIT Master Leases are 20 years with four five-year renewal options. One renewal period is at a fixed rental amount and the last three renewal periods are generally based at then-current fair market values. The Company recorded a \$6.7 million reduction in its deferred rent liability as a result of the sale of these 67 restaurant properties in its Consolidated Balance Sheet at March 31, 2012. Additionally, the original master lease agreement for the remaining 261 properties that the Company leased from PRP was amended and restated as a revised 15-year master lease with New Private Restaurant Properties, LLC ("New PRP"), another sister company.

Shares of Bloomin' Brands restricted stock issued to certain of the Company's current and former executive officers and other members of management vest each June 14 through 2012. In accordance with the terms of their applicable agreements, Bloomin' Brands made loans to these individuals for their personal income tax obligations that resulted from vesting of the restricted stock. During the three months ended March 31, 2012, three of the Company's named executive officers and certain other former members of management repaid their entire loan balances. As of March 31, 2012 and December 31, 2011, a total of \$5.5 million and \$7.2 million, respectively, of loans and associated interest obligations to current and former executive officers and other members of management was outstanding. The loans are full recourse and are collateralized by the vested shares of Bloomin' Brands restricted stock. Although these loans are permitted in accordance with the terms of the agreements, Bloomin' Brands is not required to make them in the future.

11. Subsequent Events

In April 2012, the Company revised its area operating partner program for restaurants opened on or after January 1, 2012. For these restaurants, an area operating partner is required, as a condition of employment, to make a deposit of \$10,000 within 30 days of the opening of each new restaurant that he or she oversees, up to a maximum deposit of \$50,000 (taking into account investments under prior programs). This deposit gives the area operating partner the right to monthly payments based on a percentage of his or her restaurants' monthly cash flows for the duration of the employment agreement, typically ranging from 4.0% to 4.5%. After the restaurant has been open for a five-year period, the area operating partner will receive a bonus equal to a multiple of the area operating partner's average monthly payments for the 24 months immediately preceding the bonus date. The bonus will be paid within 90 days or over a two-year period, depending on the bonus amount.

Effective May 7, 2012, the Company appointed David Deno as the Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer of the Company. Under the material terms of Mr. Deno's employment, he will receive a one-time grant of

options to purchase 400,000 shares of common stock of Bloomin' Brands subject to the terms of the Bloomin' Brands 2007 Equity Incentive Plan. The options have standard vesting of five years contingent upon continued employment with the Company.

On May 10, 2012, the Company entered into a first amendment to its management agreement with Kangaroo

Table of Contents
OSI Restaurant Partners, LLC
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS
(UNAUDITED)

Management Company I, LLC (the "Management Company"), whose members are entities affiliated with Bain Capital Partners, LLC ("Bain Capital") and Catterton Management Company, LLC ("Catterton") and Chris T. Sullivan, Robert D. Basham and J. Timothy Gannon (the "Founders"). This amendment provides that if the management agreement is terminated due to an initial public offering ("IPO") of Bloomin' Brands in 2012, the Management Company will receive, within 60 days of completion of the IPO, but in all events on or before December 31, 2012, a termination fee of \$8.0 million. This termination fee will be paid in addition to the pro-rated periodic fee as provided in the management agreement and the management agreement will terminate immediately prior to an IPO. On May 10, 2012, the retention bonus and the performance-based bonus with the Company's Chief Executive Officer ("CEO") were amended. The amendment to the bonus agreements provides that if Bloomin' Brands completes an IPO in 2012, the remaining payments under each agreement are accelerated to a single lump sum payment of \$22.4 million payable within 60 days of the completion of the IPO, but in all events on or before December 31, 2012, provided she is employed as CEO at the time of such IPO.

Table of Contents
OSI Restaurant Partners, LLC
MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF
FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

Management's discussion and analysis of financial condition and results of operations should be read in conjunction with our Unaudited Consolidated Financial Statements and the related Notes. Unless the context otherwise indicates, as used in this report, the term the "Company," "we," "us," "our" and other similar terms mean OSI Restaurant Partners, LLC.

Overview

We are one of the largest casual dining restaurant companies in the world with a portfolio of leading, differentiated restaurant concepts. As of March 31, 2012, we owned and operated 1,247 restaurants and had 195 restaurants operating under a franchise or joint venture arrangement across 49 states and 21 countries and territories internationally. We have five founder-inspired concepts: Outback Steakhouse, Carrabba's Italian Grill, Bonefish Grill, Fleming's Prime Steakhouse and Wine Bar and Roy's. Our concepts seek to provide a compelling customer experience combining great food, highly-attentive service and lively ambience at attractive prices. Our restaurants attract customers across a variety of occasions, including everyday dining, celebrations and business entertainment. Each of our concepts maintains a unique, founder-inspired brand identity and entrepreneurial culture, while leveraging our scale and enhanced operating model. We consider Outback Steakhouse, Carrabba's, Bonefish Grill and Fleming's to be our core concepts.

The restaurant industry is a highly competitive and fragmented industry and is sensitive to changes in the economy, trends in lifestyles, seasonality (customer spending patterns at restaurants are generally highest in the first quarter of the year and lowest in the third quarter of the year) and fluctuating costs. Operating margins for restaurants can vary due to competitive pricing strategies and fluctuations in prices of commodities, including beef, chicken, seafood, butter, cheese, produce and other necessities to operate a restaurant, such as natural gas or other energy supplies. The pace of new unit growth has slowed in the casual dining category over the last few years. Given this dynamic, companies tend to be more focused on increasing market share and comparable restaurant sales growth. Competitive pressure for market share, inflation, foreign currency exchange rates and other market conditions had and could continue to have an adverse impact on our business.

Our industry is characterized by high initial capital investment, coupled with high labor costs, and chain restaurants have been increasingly taking share from independent restaurants over the past several years. We believe that this trend will continue due to increasing barriers that may prevent independent restaurants and/or start-up chains from building scale operations, including menu labeling, burdensome labor regulations and healthcare reforms that will be enforced once chains grow past a certain number of restaurants or number of employees. The combination of these factors underscores our initiative to drive increased sales at existing restaurants in order to raise margins and profits, because the incremental contribution to profits from every additional dollar of sales above the minimum costs required to open, staff and operate a restaurant is relatively high. Historically, we have not focused on growth in the number of restaurants just to generate additional sales. Our expansion and operating strategies have balanced investment and operating cost considerations in order to generate reasonable, sustainable margins and achieve acceptable returns on investment from our restaurant concepts.

In 2010, we launched a new strategic plan and operating model leveraging leading practices from the consumer products and retail industries to complement our restaurant acumen and enhance our brand management, analytics and innovation. This new model keeps the customer at the center of our decision-making and focuses on continuous innovation and productivity to drive sustainable sales and profit growth. We believe we have significantly strengthened our management team and implemented initiatives to accelerate innovation, improve analytics and increase productivity. As a result of these initiatives, we are recommitted to new unit development after curtailing expansion from 2009 to 2011. We believe that a substantial development opportunity remains for our concepts in the

U.S. and internationally.

Table of Contents
OSI Restaurant Partners, LLC
MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF
FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

In 2011, we continued to balance near-term growth in share gains with investments to achieve sustainable growth. For the remainder of 2012, our key growth strategies, which are enabled by continued improvements in infrastructure and organizational effectiveness, are:

Grow Comparable Restaurant Sales. We plan to continue our efforts to remodel our Outback Steakhouse and Carrabba's restaurants, use limited-time offers and multimedia marketing campaigns to drive traffic, grow beyond our traditional weekend dinner traffic and introduce innovative menu items that match evolving consumer preferences.

Pursue New Domestic and International Development With Strong Unit Level Economics. We believe that a substantial development opportunity remains for our concepts in the U.S. and internationally. We added significant resources in site selection, construction and design in 2010 and 2011 to support the opening of new restaurants. We expect to open 30 or more restaurants in 2012 and increase the pace thereafter.

Drive Margin Improvement. We believe we have the opportunity to increase our margins through cost reductions in labor, food cost, supply chain and restaurant facilities.

Key Performance Indicators

Key measures that we use in evaluating our restaurants and assessing our business include the following:

Average restaurant unit volumes - average sales per restaurant to measure changes in customer traffic, pricing and development of the brand;

System-wide sales - total restaurant sales volume for all Company-owned, franchise and unconsolidated joint venture restaurants, regardless of ownership, to interpret the overall health of our brands;

Comparable restaurant sales - year-over-year comparison of sales volumes for domestic, Company-owned restaurants that are open 18 months or more in order to remove the impact of new restaurant openings in comparing the operations of existing restaurants; and

Customer satisfaction scores - measurement of our customers' experiences in a variety of key attributes.

Table of Contents

OSI Restaurant Partners, LLC
MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF
FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

Results of Operations

The following tables set forth, for the periods indicated, (i) percentages that items in our Consolidated Statements of Operations and Comprehensive Income bear to total revenues or restaurant sales, as indicated, and (ii) selected operating data:

	THREE MONTHS ENDED MARCH 31,				
	2012	2011			
Revenues					
Restaurant sales	99.0	% 99.1	%		
Other revenues	1.0	0.9			
Total revenues	100.0	100.0			
Costs and expenses					
Cost of sales (1)	32.1	32.0			
Labor and other related (1)	28.1	28.5			
Other restaurant operating (1)	22.0	23.4			
Depreciation and amortization	3.2	3.3			
General and administrative	6.6	6.1			
Provision for impaired assets and restaurant closings	0.4	0.1			
Income from operations of unconsolidated affiliates	(0.2) (0.4)		
Total costs and expenses	91.4	92.3			
Income from operations	8.6	7.7			
Other income (expense), net	*	(*)			
Interest expense, net	(1.4) (1.6)		
Income before provision for income taxes	7.2	6.1			
Provision for income taxes	1.3	1.1			
Net income	5.9	5.0			
Less: net income attributable to noncontrolling interests	0.4	0.3			
Net income attributable to OSI Restaurant Partners, LLC	5.5	% 4.7	%		

⁽¹⁾ As a percentage of restaurant sales.

^{*}Less than 1/10th of one percent of total revenues.

Table of Contents

OSI Restaurant Partners, LLC
MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF
FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

The table below presents the number of our restaurants in operation at the end of the periods indicated:

	MARCH 31, 2012	2011
Number of restaurants (at end of the period):		
Outback Steakhouse		
Company-owned - domestic	669	670
Company-owned - international	111	120
Franchised - domestic	106	107
Franchised and development joint venture - international	81	70
Total	967	967
Carrabba's Italian Grill		
Company-owned	230	232
Franchised	1	1
Total	231	233
Bonefish Grill		
Company-owned	151	145
Franchised	7	7
Total	158	152
Fleming's Prime Steakhouse and Wine Bar		
Company-owned	64	64
Roy's		
Company-owned	22	22
System-wide total	1,442	1,438

We operate restaurants under brands that have similar economic characteristics, nature of products and services, class of customer and distribution methods, and as a result, aggregate our operating segments into a single reporting segment.

SYSTEM-WIDE SALES

System-wide sales increased 6.4% for the three months ended March 31, 2012 as compared with the corresponding period in 2011. System-wide sales is a non-GAAP financial measure that includes sales of all restaurants operating under our brand names, whether we own them or not. System-wide sales comprises sales of Company-owned restaurants of OSI Restaurant Partners, LLC and sales of franchised and unconsolidated development joint venture restaurants. The table below presents the first component of system-wide sales, which is sales of Company-owned restaurants:

	THREE MONTHS ENDED			
	MARCH 31,			
	2012	2011		
COMPANY-OWNED RESTAURANT SALES (in millions):				
Outback Steakhouse				
Domestic	\$560	\$532		
International	83	83		
Total	643	615		

Carrabba's Italian Grill	187	180
Bonefish Grill	127	114
Fleming's Prime Steakhouse and Wine Bar	67	63
Other	21	21
Total Company-owned restaurant sales	\$1,045	\$993

Table of Contents

OSI Restaurant Partners, LLC
MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF
FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

The following information presents the second component of system-wide sales, which is sales of franchised and unconsolidated development joint venture restaurants. These are restaurants that are not consolidated and from which we only receive a franchise royalty or a portion of their total income. Management believes that franchise and unconsolidated development joint venture sales information is useful in analyzing our revenues because franchisees and affiliates pay royalties and/or service fees that generally are based on a percentage of sales. Management also uses this information to make decisions about future plans for the development of additional restaurants and new concepts as well as evaluation of current operations.

The following do not represent sales of OSI Restaurant Partners, LLC and are presented only as an indicator of changes in the restaurant system, which management believes is important information regarding the health of our restaurant concepts.

	THREE MONTHS ENDED		
	MARCH 31,		
	2012	2011	
FRANCHISE AND UNCONSOLIDATED DEVELOPMENT JOINT VENTURE			
SALES (in millions) (1):			
Outback Steakhouse			
Domestic	\$82	\$80	
International	87	69	
Total	169	149	
Carrabba's Italian Grill	1	1	
Bonefish Grill	5	4	
Total franchise and unconsolidated development joint venture sales (1)	\$175	\$154	
Income from franchise and unconsolidated development joint ventures (2)	\$11	\$10	

⁽¹⁾ Franchise and unconsolidated development joint venture sales are not included in revenues in the Consolidated Statements of Operations and Comprehensive Income.

REVENUES

Restaurant sales

THREE MONTHS
ENDED
MARCH 31,

(dollars in millions): 2012 2011 \$ Change % Change
Restaurant sales \$1,045.5 \$993.1 \$52.4 5.3 %

The increase in restaurant sales in the three months ended March 31, 2012 as compared to the same period in 2011 was primarily attributable to (i) a \$53.8 million increase in comparable restaurant sales at our existing restaurants (including a 5.2% combined comparable restaurant sales increase in the first quarter of 2012 at our core domestic concepts) which was primarily due to increases in customer traffic and general menu prices and (ii) a \$7.0 million increase in sales from nine restaurants not included in our comparable restaurant sales base. The increase in customer

Represents the franchise royalty and the portion of total income related to restaurant operations included in the

⁽²⁾ Consolidated Statements of Operations and Comprehensive Income in the line items "Other revenues" or "Income from operations of unconsolidated affiliates."

traffic was primarily a result of promotions throughout our concepts, innovations in our menu, service and operations, mild winter weather conditions, the additional day in February due to Leap Year and renovations at additional Outback Steakhouse locations. The increase in restaurant sales in the three months ended March 31, 2012 as compared to the same period in 2011 was partially offset by a \$6.0 million decrease from the sale (and franchise conversion) of nine of our Company-owned Outback Steakhouse restaurants in Japan in October 2011 and a \$2.4 million decrease from the closing of five restaurants since March 31, 2011.

Table of Contents

OSI Restaurant Partners, LLC
MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF
FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

The following table includes additional information about changes in restaurant sales at domestic Company-owned restaurants for our core brands:

	THREE MONTHS ENDED				
MARCH 31,					
2012		2011			
Average restaurant unit volumes (weekly):					
Outback Steakhouse \$64,437		\$61,785			
Carrabba's Italian Grill \$62,510		\$60,423			
Bonefish Grill \$64,869		\$60,977			
Fleming's Prime Steakhouse and Wine Bar \$80,511		\$77,171			
Operating weeks:					
Outback Steakhouse 8,693		8,614			
Carrabba's Italian Grill 2,991		2,983			
Bonefish Grill 1,957		1,864			
Fleming's Prime Steakhouse and Wine Bar 832		823			
Year over year percentage change:					
Menu price increases: (1)					
Outback Steakhouse 2.0	%	1.6	%		
Carrabba's Italian Grill 2.4	%	1.7	%		
Bonefish Grill 2.7	%	1.2	%		
Fleming's Prime Steakhouse and Wine Bar 2.4	%	2.0	%		
Comparable restaurant sales (stores open 18 months or more):					
Outback Steakhouse 5.3	%	4.3	%		
Carrabba's Italian Grill 4.3	%	3.9	%		
Bonefish Grill 6.2	%	9.6	%		
Fleming's Prime Steakhouse and Wine Bar 5.4	%	11.4	%		
Combined (concepts above) 5.2	%	5.4	%		

⁽¹⁾ The stated menu price changes exclude the impact of product mix shifts to new menu offerings.

COSTS AND EXPENSES

Cost of sales

	THREE MON	DED		
	MARCH 31,			
(dollars in millions):	2012	2011	Change	
Cost of sales	\$335.9	\$317.7		
% of Restaurant sales	32.1 %	32.0	% 0.1	%

Cost of sales, consisting of food and beverage costs, increased as a percentage of restaurant sales in the three months ended March 31, 2012 as compared to the same period in 2011. The increase as a percentage of restaurant sales was primarily 1.2% from increases in beef, seafood, dairy and other commodity costs and 0.4% from changes in our product mix. The increase was partially offset by decreases as a percentage of restaurant sales of 0.7% from the impact of certain cost savings initiatives and 0.7% from menu price increases.

Table of Contents
OSI Restaurant Partners, LLC
MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF
FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

Labor and other related expenses

	THREE MONTHS ENDED							
	MARCH 31,							
(dollars in millions):	2012		2011		Change			
Labor and other related	\$293.5		\$282.8					
% of Restaurant sales	28.1	%	28.5	%	(0.4)%		

Labor and other related expenses include all direct and indirect labor costs incurred in operations, including distribution expense to managing partners, costs related to the Partner Equity Plan ("PEP") and Partner Ownership Account ("POA"), and other incentive compensation expenses. Labor and other related expenses decreased as a percentage of restaurant sales in the three months ended March 31, 2012 as compared to the same period in 2011. The decrease as a percentage of restaurant sales was primarily 0.8% from higher average unit volumes at our restaurants and 0.5% from the impact of certain cost savings initiatives. The decrease was partially offset by increases as a percentage of restaurant sales of the following: (i) 0.3% from higher field management labor, bonus and distribution expenses, (ii) 0.2% from higher kitchen and service labor costs, (iii) 0.2% from increases in worker's compensation and health insurance costs and (iv) 0.1% from an increase in PEP and other deferred compensation participant investment account obligations.

Other restaurant operating expenses

	THREE MONTHS ENDED							
	MARCH 3	31,						
(dollars in millions):	2012		2011		Change			
Other restaurant operating	\$229.9		\$231.9					
% of Restaurant sales	22.0	%	23.4	%	(1.4)%		

Other restaurant operating expenses include certain unit-level operating costs such as operating supplies, rent, repairs and maintenance, advertising expenses, utilities, pre-opening costs and other occupancy costs. A substantial portion of these expenses is fixed or indirectly variable. The decrease as a percentage of restaurant sales in the three months ended March 31, 2012 as compared to the same period in 2011 was primarily due to the following: (i) 0.7% from higher average unit volumes at our restaurants, (ii) 0.7% from the gain realized for the write-off of the deferred rent liability associated with the 67 restaurant properties sold in the Bloomin' Brands' sale-leaseback transaction in March 2012 and (iii) 0.3% from certain cost savings initiatives. The decrease was partially offset by an increase as a percentage of restaurant sales of 0.3% in general liability insurance expense.

General and administrative

	THREE MON		
	ENDED		
	MARCH 31,		
(in millions):	2012	2011	Change
General and administrative	\$69.5	\$61.5	\$8.0

General and administrative costs increased in the three months ended March 31, 2012 as compared to the same period in 2011 primarily due to the following: (i) \$3.3 million of increased general and administrative costs associated with field support, managers-in-training and field compensation, bonus, distribution and partner buyout expense, (ii) \$2.7 million of additional corporate compensation, taxes, benefits and business travel expenses primarily as a result of increasing our resources in consumer insights, research and development, productivity and human resources, (iii) \$1.1 million of additional information technology expense, (iv) a \$1.0 million increase in severance expense and (v) a \$0.9 million increase in corporate occupancy costs primarily as a result of our amended home office lease. This was partially

Table of Contents

OSI Restaurant Partners, LLC
MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF
FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

offset by a \$1.4 million net increase in the cash surrender value of life insurance investments.

Provision for impaired assets and restaurant closings

	THREE MONTHS ENDED		
	MARCH 3	1,	
(in millions):	2012	2011	Change
Provision for impaired assets			
and restaurant closings	\$4.4	\$1.1	\$3.3

During the three months ended March 31, 2012, we had \$3.3 million of additional restaurant closing expense and impairment charges as compared to the same period in 2011. Restaurant impairment charges primarily resulted from the carrying value of a restaurant's assets exceeding its estimated fair market value, primarily due to declining future cash flows from lower projected sales at existing locations.

Income from operations

	THREE MO	NTHS EN	DED	
	MARCH 31,			
(dollars in millions):	2012	2011	Change	
Income from operations	\$90.8	\$77.3		
% of Total revenues	8.6	6 7.7	% 0.9	%

Income from operations increased in the three months ended March 31, 2012 as compared to the same period in 2011 primarily as a result of a 15.9% increase in operating margins at the restaurant level and higher average unit volumes at our restaurants. Operating margins are calculated as restaurant sales after deduction of the main restaurant-level operating costs (comprised of cost of sales, labor and other related costs and other restaurant operating expenses). This increase was partially offset by increased expenses in General and administrative costs and Provision for impaired assets and restaurant closings as discussed above.

Provision for income taxes

	THREE	MONTHS EN	DED	
	MARCH	I 31,		
	2012	2011	Change	
Effective income tax rate	18.0	% 18.0	% —	%

The effective income tax rates were consistent at 18.0% in the three months ended March 31, 2012 and 2011 primarily due to the lower discrete items offsetting the effect of the increase in the projected foreign pretax book income and the foreign tax provision being a higher percentage of projected consolidated pretax income as compared to the prior year.

The effective income tax rate for the three months ended March 31, 2012 was lower than the combined federal and state statutory rate of 38.7% primarily due to the benefit of the tax credit for excess FICA tax on employee-reported tips and the elimination of noncontrolling interest together being such a large percentage of pretax income. This was partially offset by an increase in the valuation allowance. The effective income tax rate for the three months ended

March 31, 2011 was lower than the combined federal and state statutory rate of 38.9% due to the benefit of the expected tax credit for excess FICA tax on employee-reported tips being such a large percentage of projected annual pretax income. This was partially offset by the income taxes in states that only have limited deductions in computing the state current tax provision.

Table of Contents
OSI Restaurant Partners, LLC
MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF
FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

Liquidity and Capital Resources

POTENTIAL IMPACTS OF MARKET CONDITIONS ON CAPITAL RESOURCES

During 2011, we experienced a strengthening of trends in consumer traffic and increases in comparable restaurant sales, operating cash flows and operating income. Our comparable restaurant sales continued to increase during the first quarter of 2012. However, the restaurant industry continues to be challenged and uncertainty exists as to the sustainability of these favorable trends. We have continued to implement various cost-savings initiatives, including food cost decreases through waste reduction and supply chain and labor efficiency initiatives. We developed new menu items to appeal to value-conscious consumers and used marketing campaigns to promote these items.

As of March 31, 2012, we had approximately \$83.2 million in available unused borrowing capacity under our working capital revolving credit facility (after giving effect to undrawn letters of credit of approximately \$66.8 million) and \$67.0 million in available unused borrowing capacity under our pre-funded revolving credit facility that provides financing for capital expenditures only (see "Credit Facilities and Other Indebtedness" included in "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations").

We believe that expected cash flow from operations, planned borrowing capacity, short-term investments and restricted cash balances are adequate to fund debt service requirements, operating lease obligations, capital expenditures and working capital obligations for the next twelve months. However, our ability to continue to meet these requirements and obligations will depend on, among other things, our ability to achieve anticipated levels of revenue and cash flow and our ability to manage costs and working capital successfully. At March 31, 2012, we were in compliance with our covenants.

SUMMARY OF CASH FLOWS

We require capital primarily for principal and interest payments on our debt, prepayment requirements under our term loan facility (see "Credit Facilities and Other Indebtedness" included in "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations"), obligations related to our deferred compensation plans, the development of new restaurants, remodeling older restaurants, investments in technology and acquisitions of franchisees and joint venture partners.

The following table presents a summary of our cash flows (used in) provided by operating, investing and financing activities for the periods indicated (in thousands):

THREE MONTHS

	THREE MONTHS		
	ENDED M	IARCH 31,	
	2012	2011	
Net cash (used in) provided by operating activities	\$(890) \$28,580	
Net cash used in investing activities	(32,240) (18,927)	
Net cash used in financing activities	(20,044) (22,985)	
Effect of exchange rate changes on cash and cash equivalents	1,463	1,514	
Net decrease in cash and cash equivalents	\$(51,711) \$(11,818)	

Operating activities

Net cash (used in) provided by operating activities decreased in the three months ended March 31, 2012 as compared to the same period in 2011 primarily as a result of decreases in the changes in accounts payable and accrued expenses mainly due to acceleration of payments prior to the end of 2010 and an increase in gift card redemptions in the first quarter of 2012 as compared to the first quarter of 2011. The decrease in net cash provided by operating activities was partially offset by an increase in cash generated from restaurant operations due to increases in comparable restaurant sales and a decrease in the change in other current assets primarily due to timing of holiday gift card sales collections

Table of Contents
OSI Restaurant Partners, LLC
MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF
FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

from third-party vendors.

Investing activities

Net cash used in investing activities during the three months ended March 31, 2012 and 2011 consisted primarily of capital expenditures of \$34.0 million and \$20.5 million, respectively.

We estimate that our capital expenditures will total between approximately \$180.0 million and \$210.0 million in 2012. The amount of actual capital expenditures may be affected by general economic, financial, competitive, legislative and regulatory factors, among other things, including restrictions imposed by our borrowing arrangements. We expect to continue to review the level of capital expenditures throughout 2012.

Financing activities

Net cash used in financing activities during the three months ended March 31, 2012 was primarily attributable to the following: (i) repayments of partner deposits and accrued partner obligations of \$9.2 million, (ii) repayments of long-term debt of \$6.6 million and (iii) distributions to noncontrolling interests of \$4.3 million. Net cash used in financing activities during the three months ended March 31, 2011 was primarily attributable to the following: (i) repayments of partner deposits and accrued partner obligations of \$13.3 million, (ii) repayments of long-term debt of \$5.7 million and (iii) distributions to noncontrolling interests of \$4.0 million.

FINANCIAL CONDITION

Current assets decreased to \$504.8 million at March 31, 2012 as compared with \$580.7 million at December 31, 2011 primarily due to a decrease in Cash and cash equivalents of \$51.7 million (see "Summary of Cash Flows" included in "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations"). Other current assets also decreased \$17.5 million mainly due to a \$31.1 million decrease in receivables and individually immaterial other current assets primarily as a result of seasonality in third-party gift card and promotional sales partially offset by timing related increases of \$13.6 million in prepaid expenses.

Current liabilities decreased to \$545.4 million at March 31, 2012 as compared with \$671.4 million at December 31, 2011 primarily due to a decrease in Unearned revenue of \$97.4 million as a result of the seasonal pattern of gift card and promotional sales and redemptions. Accrued and other current liabilities decreased \$40.6 million primarily due to a decrease in accrued payroll and other compensation for the 2011 performance compensation paid in March 2012. The decrease in Current liabilities was partially offset by an increase in Accounts payable of \$10.5 million primarily driven by an acceleration of certain Accounts payable and other related payments prior to the end of 2011.

Working capital (deficit) totaled (\$40.6) million and (\$90.7) million at March 31, 2012 and December 31, 2011, respectively, and included Unearned revenue from unredeemed gift cards of \$202.2 million and \$299.6 million at March 31, 2012 and December 31, 2011, respectively. Unearned revenue is a liability that does not require cash settlement.

TRANSACTIONS

Effective March 14, 2012, Bloomin' Brands, our indirect parent, entered into a sale-leaseback transaction with two third-party real estate institutional investors in which PRP sold 67 of its restaurant properties at fair market value for net proceeds of \$192.9 million. We then simultaneously leased these properties under nine master leases (collectively, the "REIT Master Leases"). The initial term of the REIT Master Leases are 20 years with four five-year renewal options. One renewal period is at a fixed rental amount and the last three renewal periods are generally based at then-current fair market values. We recorded a \$6.7 million reduction in our deferred rent liability as a result of the sale of these 67 restaurant properties in our Consolidated Balance Sheet at March 31, 2012. Additionally, the original master lease agreement for the remaining 261 properties that we leased from PRP was amended and restated as a revised 15-

Table of Contents
OSI Restaurant Partners, LLC
MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF
FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

year master lease with New PRP. In connection with the transactions described above, our annual rental payments will be on average approximately \$6.3 million lower for the next five years, with an additional \$436.6 million of operating lease payments over the initial terms of these lease agreements.

On May 10, 2012, we entered into a first amendment to our management agreement with Kangaroo Management Company I, LLC (the "Management Company"), whose members are entities affiliated with Bain Capital and Catterton and the Founders. This amendment provides that if the management agreement is terminated due to an IPO of Bloomin' Brands in 2012, the Management Company will receive, within 60 days of completion of the IPO, but in all events on or before December 31, 2012, a termination fee of \$8.0 million. This termination fee will be paid in addition to the pro-rated periodic fee as provided in the management agreement and the management agreement will terminate immediately prior to an IPO.

On May 10, 2012, the retention bonus and the performance-based bonus with our Chief Executive Officer ("CEO") were amended. The amendment to the bonus agreements provides that if Bloomin' Brands completes an IPO in 2012, the remaining payments under each agreement are accelerated to a single lump sum payment of \$22.4 million payable within 60 days of the completion of the IPO, but in all events on or before December 31, 2012, provided she is employed as CEO at the time of such IPO.

CREDIT FACILITIES AND OTHER INDEBTEDNESS

On June 14, 2007, we entered into senior secured credit facilities with a syndicate of institutional lenders and financial institutions. These senior secured credit facilities provide for senior secured financing of up to \$1.6 billion, consisting of a \$1.3 billion term loan facility, a \$150.0 million working capital revolving credit facility, including letter of credit and swing-line loan sub-facilities, and a \$100.0 million pre-funded revolving credit facility that provides financing for capital expenditures only.

The senior secured term loan facility matures June 14, 2014. At each rate adjustment, we have the option to select a Base Rate plus 125 basis points or a Eurocurrency Rate plus 225 basis points for the borrowings under this facility. The Base Rate option is the higher of the prime rate of Deutsche Bank AG New York Branch and the federal funds effective rate plus 0.5 of 1.0% (3.25% at March 31, 2012 and December 31, 2011). The Eurocurrency Rate option is the 30, 60, 90 or 180-day Eurocurrency Rate (ranging from 0.31% to 0.81% and from 0.38% to 0.88% at March 31, 2012 and December 31, 2011, respectively). The Eurocurrency Rate may have a nine- or twelve-month interest period if agreed upon by the applicable lenders. With either the Base Rate or the Eurocurrency Rate, the interest rate is reduced by 25 basis points if our Moody's Applicable Corporate Rating then most recently published is B1 or higher (the rating was Caa1 at March 31, 2012 and December 31, 2011).

We are required to prepay outstanding term loans, subject to certain exceptions, with:

- 50% of our "annual excess cash flow" (with step-downs to 25% and 0% based upon our rent-adjusted leverage ratio), as defined in the credit agreement and subject to certain exceptions;
- 100% of our "annual minimum free cash flow," as defined in the credit agreement, not to exceed \$75.0 million for each fiscal year, if our rent-adjusted leverage ratio exceeds a certain minimum threshold;
- 100% of the net proceeds of certain assets sales and insurance and condemnation events, subject to reinvestment rights and certain other exceptions; and
- 400% of the net proceeds of any debt incurred, excluding permitted debt issuances.

Additionally, we are required, on an annual basis, to first, repay outstanding loans under the pre-funded revolving credit facility and second, fund a capital expenditure account to the extent amounts on deposit are less than \$100.0 million, in both cases with 100% of our "annual true cash flow," as defined in the credit agreement. In accordance with these requirements, we repaid our pre-funded revolving credit facility outstanding loan balance of \$33.0 million and funded \$37.6 million to our capital expenditure account using our "annual true cash flow" in April 2012.

Table of Contents
OSI Restaurant Partners, LLC
MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF
FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

Our senior secured credit facilities require scheduled quarterly payments on the term loans equal to 0.25% of the original principal amount of the term loans for the first six years and three quarters following June 14, 2007. These payments are reduced by the application of any prepayments, and any remaining balance will be paid at maturity. The outstanding balance on the term loans was \$1.0 billion at March 31, 2012 and December 31, 2011. We classified \$13.1 million of our term loans as current at March 31, 2012 and December 31, 2011 due to our required quarterly payments and the results of our projected covenant calculations, which indicate the additional term loan prepayments, as described above, will not be required. The amount of outstanding term loans required to be prepaid in accordance with our debt covenants may vary based on year-end results.

Proceeds of loans and letters of credit under the \$150.0 million working capital revolving credit facility provide financing for working capital and general corporate purposes and, subject to a rent-adjusted leverage condition, for capital expenditures for new restaurant growth. This revolving credit facility matures June 14, 2013 and bears interest at rates ranging from 100 to 150 basis points over the Base Rate or 200 to 250 basis points over the Eurocurrency Rate. There were no loans outstanding under the revolving credit facility at March 31, 2012 and December 31, 2011; however, \$66.8 million and \$67.6 million, respectively, of the credit facility was committed for the issuance of letters of credit and not available for borrowing. We may have to extend additional letters of credit in the future. If the need for letters of credit exceeds the \$75.0 million maximum permitted by our working capital revolving credit facility, we may have to use cash to fulfill our collateral requirements.

Proceeds of loans under the \$100.0 million pre-funded revolving credit facility, which expires on June 14, 2013, are available to provide financing for capital expenditures, if the capital expenditure account described above has a zero balance. As of March 31, 2012 and December 31, 2011, we had \$33.0 million outstanding on our pre-funded revolving credit facility. These borrowings were recorded in "Current portion of long-term debt" in our Consolidated Balance Sheets, as we are required to repay any outstanding borrowings in April following each fiscal year using our "annual true cash flow," as defined in the credit agreement.

At March 31, 2012 and December 31, 2011, we were in compliance with our debt covenants. See the 2011 Form 10-K for further information about our debt covenant requirements.

On June 14, 2007, we issued senior notes in an original aggregate principal amount of \$550.0 million under an indenture among us, as issuer, OSI Co-Issuer, Inc., as co-issuer ("Co-Issuer"), a third-party trustee and the Guarantors. The senior notes mature on June 15, 2015. Interest is payable semiannually in arrears, at 10% per annum, in cash on each June 15 and December 15. Interest payments to the holders of record of the senior notes occur on the immediately preceding June 1 and December 1. Interest is computed on the basis of a 360-day year consisting of twelve 30-day months. The principal balance of senior notes outstanding at March 31, 2012 and December 31, 2011 was \$248.1 million.

We may from time to time seek to retire or purchase our outstanding debt through cash purchases in the open market, privately negotiated transactions or otherwise. Such repurchases or exchanges, if any, will depend on prevailing market conditions, our liquidity requirements, contractual restrictions and other factors. The amounts involved may be material.

GOODWILL AND INDEFINITE-LIVED INTANGIBLE ASSETS

During the second quarter of 2011, we performed our annual assessment for impairment of goodwill and other indefinite-lived intangible assets. Our review of the recoverability of goodwill was based primarily upon an analysis of the discounted cash flows of the related reporting units as compared to the carrying values. We also used the discounted cash flow method to determine the fair value of our indefinite-lived intangible assets. We did not record any goodwill or indefinite-lived intangible asset impairment charges as a result of this assessment and determined that none of our reporting units are at risk for material goodwill impairment.

Table of Contents
OSI Restaurant Partners, LLC
MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF
FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

FAIR VALUE MEASUREMENTS

Fair value is the price that would be received upon sale of an asset or paid upon transfer of a liability in an orderly transaction between market participants at the measurement date (exit price) and is a market-based measurement, not an entity-specific measurement. To measure fair value, we incorporate assumptions that market participants would use in pricing the asset or liability, and utilize market data to the maximum extent possible. Measurement of fair value incorporates nonperformance risk (i.e., the risk that an obligation will not be fulfilled). In measuring fair value, we reflect the impact of our own credit risk on our liabilities, as well as any collateral. We also consider the credit standing of our counterparties in measuring the fair value of our assets.

We recorded \$4.2 million of impairment charges as a result of the fair value measurement on a nonrecurring basis during the three months ended March 31, 2012 primarily related to two specifically identified restaurant locations with individual store under-performance. At March 31, 2012, the impaired long-lived assets had \$0.9 million of remaining fair value. We used a third-party market appraisal for the fair value of the assets included in Level 2 and a discounted cash flow model to estimate the fair value of the long-lived assets included in Level 3. Discount rate and growth rate assumptions are derived from current economic conditions, expectations of management and projected trends of current operating results. As a result, we have determined that the majority of the inputs used to value its long-lived assets held and used are unobservable inputs that fall within Level 3 of the fair value hierarchy.

The following table presents quantitative information related to the unobservable inputs used in our Level 3 fair value measurements for the impairment loss incurred in the three months ended March 31, 2012:

UNOBSERVABLE INPUT
RANGE
Weighted-average cost of capital
Long-term growth rate
3%
Annual revenue growth rates (1)
(8.7)% - 3.0%

We did not have any material impairment charges as a result of fair value measurements on a nonrecurring basis during the three months ended March 31, 2011.

Sales declines at our restaurants, unplanned increases in health insurance, commodity or labor costs, deterioration in overall economic conditions and challenges in the restaurant industry may result in future impairment charges. It is possible that changes in circumstances or changes in our judgments, assumptions and estimates, could result in a future impairment charge of a portion or all of our goodwill, other intangible assets or long-lived assets held and used.

STOCK-BASED AND DEFERRED COMPENSATION PLANS

Managing and Chef Partners

Historically, the managing partner of each Company-owned domestic restaurant and the chef partner of each Fleming's and Roy's restaurant were required, as a condition of employment, to sign a five-year employment agreement and to purchase a non-transferable ownership interest in a partnership ("Management Partnership") that provided management and supervisory services to his or her restaurant. The purchase price for a managing partner's ownership interest was fixed at \$25,000, and the purchase price for a chef partner's ownership interest ranged from \$10,000 to \$15,000.

⁽¹⁾ Weighted average of the annual revenue growth rate at March 31, 2012 was 2.4%.

Managing and chef partners had the right to receive monthly distributions from the Management Partnership based on a percentage of their restaurant's monthly cash flows for the duration of the agreement, which varied by concept from 6% to 10% for managing partners and 2% to 5% for chef partners. Further, managing and chef partners were eligible to participate in the Partner Equity Plan ("PEP"), a deferred compensation program, upon completion of their five-year employment agreement.

Table of Contents
OSI Restaurant Partners, LLC
MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF
FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

In April 2011, we implemented modifications to our managing and chef partner compensation structure to provide greater incentives for sales and profit growth. Under the revised program, managing and chef partners continue to sign five-year employment agreements and receive monthly distributions of the same percentage of their restaurant's cash flow as under the prior program. However, under the revised program, in lieu of participation in the PEP, managing partners and chef partners are eligible to receive deferred compensation payments under a new Partner Ownership Account Plan (the "POA"). The POA places greater emphasis on year-over-year growth in cash flow than the PEP. Managing and chef partners will receive a greater value under the POA than they would have received under the PEP if certain levels of year-over-year cash flow growth are achieved and a lesser value than under the PEP if these levels are not achieved. As of March 31, 2012 and December 31, 2011, our POA liability was \$10.1 million and \$8.0 million, respectively, which primarily was recorded in the line item "Partner deposits and accrued partner obligations" in our Consolidated Balance Sheets.

Upon the closing of the Merger, certain stock options that had been granted to managing and chef partners under a pre-merger managing partner stock plan (the "MP Stock Plan") upon completion of a previous employment contract were converted into the right to receive cash in the form of a "Supplemental PEP" contribution.

As of March 31, 2012, our total vested liability with respect to obligations primarily under the PEP and Supplemental PEP was approximately \$113.9 million, of which \$13.7 million and \$100.2 million was included in the line items "Accrued and other current liabilities" and "Other long-term liabilities, net," respectively, in our Consolidated Balance Sheet. As of December 31, 2011, our total vested liability with respect to obligations primarily under the PEP and Supplemental PEP was approximately \$107.8 million, of which \$11.8 million and \$96.0 million was included in the line items "Accrued and other current liabilities" and "Other long-term liabilities, net," respectively, in our Consolidated Balance Sheet. Partners and management may allocate the contributions into benchmark investment funds, and these amounts due to participants will fluctuate according to the performance of their allocated investments and may differ materially from the initial contribution and current obligation.

As of March 31, 2012 and December 31, 2011, we had approximately \$59.5 million and \$56.9 million, respectively, in various corporate owned life insurance policies and another \$0.5 million and \$0.3 million, respectively, of restricted cash, both of which are held within an irrevocable grantor or "rabbi" trust account for settlement of our obligations primarily under the PEP, Supplemental PEP and POA. We are the sole owner of any assets within the rabbi trust and participants are considered our general creditors with respect to assets within the rabbi trust.

As of March 31, 2012 and December 31, 2011, there were \$62.4 million and \$55.6 million, respectively, of unfunded obligations primarily related to the PEP, Supplemental PEP and POA, excluding amounts not yet contributed to the partners' investment funds, which may require the use of cash resources in the future.

We require the use of capital to fund the PEP and the POA as each managing and chef partner earns a contribution, and currently estimate funding requirements ranging from \$21.0 million to \$23.0 million for PEP and from \$4.0 million to \$6.0 million for POA in each of the two years through March 31, 2014. Actual funding of the current PEP and POA obligations and future funding requirements may vary significantly depending on timing of partner contracts, forfeiture rates and numbers of partner participants and may differ materially from estimates.

Area Operating Partners

Historically, an area operating partner has been required, as a condition of employment and within 30 days of the opening of his or her first restaurant, to make an initial investment of \$50,000 in the Management Partnership that provides supervisory services to the restaurants that the area operating partner oversees. This interest gave the area operating partner the right to distributions from the Management Partnership based on a percentage of his or her restaurants' monthly cash flows for the duration of the agreement, typically ranging from 4% to 9%. We have the option to purchase an area operating partner's interest in the Management Partnership after the restaurant has been

Table of Contents
OSI Restaurant Partners, LLC
MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF
FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

open for a five-year period on the terms specified in the agreement.

For restaurants opened between January 1, 2007 and December 31, 2011, the area operating partner's percentage of cash distributions and buyout percentage was calculated based on the associated restaurant's return on investment compared to our targeted return on investment and ranged from 3.0% to 12.0%. This percentage was determined after the first five full calendar quarters from the date of the associated restaurant's opening and was adjusted each quarter thereafter based on a trailing 12-month restaurant return on investment. The buy-out percentage was the area operating partner's average distribution percentage for the 24 months immediately preceding the buy-out. Buyouts were paid in cash within 90 days or paid over a two-year period.

In April 2012, we revised our area operating partner program for restaurants opened on or after January 1, 2012. For these restaurants, an area operating partner is required, as a condition of employment, to make a deposit of \$10,000 within 30 days of the opening of each new restaurant that he or she oversees, up to a maximum deposit of \$50,000 (taking into account investments under prior programs). This deposit gives the area operating partner the right to monthly payments based on a percentage of his or her restaurants' monthly cash flows for the duration of the employment agreement, typically ranging from 4.0% to 4.5%. After the restaurant has been open for a five-year period, the area operating partner will receive a bonus equal to a multiple of the area operating partner's average monthly payments for the 24 months immediately preceding the bonus date. The bonus will be paid within 90 days or over a two-year period, depending on the bonus amount.

DIVIDENDS

Payment of dividends is prohibited under our credit agreements, except for certain limited circumstances.

Recently Issued Financial Accounting Standards

In December 2011, the FASB issued ASU No. 2011-11, "Balance Sheet (Topic 210) - Disclosures about Offsetting Assets and Liabilities," ("ASU 2011-11") which enhances current disclosures about financial instruments and derivative instruments that are either offset on the statement of financial position or subject to an enforceable master netting arrangement or similar agreement, irrespective of whether they are offset on the statement of financial position. The guidance requires us to provide both net and gross information for these assets and liabilities. ASU No. 2011-11 is effective for annual reporting periods beginning on or after January 1, 2013, and interim periods within those annual periods with retrospective application required. This guidance will not have an impact on our financial position, results of operations or cash flows as it only requires a presentation change to offsetting (netting) assets and liabilities.

Table of Contents
OSI Restaurant Partners, LLC
MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF
FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

Cautionary Statement

This Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q includes statements that express our opinions, expectations, beliefs, plans, objectives, assumptions or projections regarding future events or future results and therefore are, or may be deemed to be, "forward-looking statements" within the meaning of Section 27A of the Securities Exchange Act of 1933, as amended, and Section 21E of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended. These forward-looking statements can generally be identified by the use of forward-looking terminology, including the terms "believes," "estimates," "anticipates," "expects," "seeks," "projects," "intends," "plans," "may," "will" or "should" or, in each case, their negative or of variations or comparable terminology. These forward-looking statements include all matters that are not historical facts. They appear in a number of places throughout this report and include statements regarding our intentions, beliefs or current expectations concerning, among other things, our results of operations, financial condition, liquidity, prospects, growth, strategies and the industry in which we operate.

By their nature, forward-looking statements involve risks and uncertainties because they relate to events and depend on circumstances that may or may not occur in the future. We believe that these risks and uncertainties include, but are not limited to, the following:

Our substantial leverage and significant restrictive covenants in our various credit facilities could adversely affect our ability to raise additional capital to fund our operations, limit our ability to make capital expenditures to invest (i) in new or renovate restaurants, limit our ability to react to changes in the economy or our industry, expose us to interest rate risk in connection with our variable-rate debt and prevent us from meeting our obligations under the senior notes;

(ii) The restaurant industry is a highly competitive industry with many well-established competitors;

Challenging economic conditions may affect our liquidity by adversely impacting numerous items that include, but are not limited to: consumer confidence and discretionary spending; the availability of credit presently arranged from our revolving credit facilities; the future cost and availability of credit; interest rates; foreign currency exchange rates; and the liquidity or operations of our third-party vendors and other service providers;

Our ability to expand is dependent upon various factors such as the availability of attractive sites for new restaurants; our ability to obtain appropriate real estate sites at acceptable prices; our ability to obtain all required governmental permits including zoning approvals and liquor licenses on a timely basis; the impact of government

- moratoriums or approval processes, which could result in significant delays; our ability to obtain all necessary contractors and subcontractors; union activities such as picketing and hand billing that could delay construction; our ability to generate or borrow funds; our ability to negotiate suitable lease terms; the ability to recruit and train skilled management and restaurant employees; and our ability to receive the premises from the landlord's developer without any delays;
- (v) Our results can be impacted by changes in consumer tastes and the level of consumer acceptance of our restaurant concepts (including consumer tolerance of our prices); local, regional, national and international economic and political conditions; the seasonality of our business; demographic trends; traffic patterns and our ability to effectively respond in a timely manner to changes in traffic patterns; changes in consumer dietary habits; employee availability; the cost of advertising and media; government actions and policies; inflation or deflation; unemployment rates; interest rates; exchange rates; and increases in various costs, including construction, real

estate and health insurance costs;

- Weather, natural disasters and disasters could result in construction delays and also adversely affect the results of one or more restaurants for an indeterminate amount of time;
- (vii)Our results can be impacted by tax and other legislation and regulation in the jurisdictions in which we operate

Table of Contents
OSI Restaurant Partners, LLC
MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF
FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

and by accounting standards or pronouncements;

(viii) Minimum wage increases and mandated employee benefits could cause a significant increase in our labor costs;

Commodities, including but not limited to, such items as beef, chicken, shrimp, pork, seafood, dairy, potatoes, (ix) onions and energy supplies, are subject to fluctuation in price and availability and price could increase or decrease more than we expect;

- (x)Our results can be affected by consumer reaction to public health issues;
- (xi) Our results can be affected by consumer perception of food safety; and
- (xii) Inability to protect customer credit and debit card data.

Although we base these forward-looking statements on assumptions that we believe are reasonable when made, we caution you that forward-looking statements are not guarantees of future performance and that our actual results of operations, financial condition and liquidity, and industry developments may differ materially from statements made in or suggested by the forward-looking statements contained in this report. In addition, even if our results of operations, financial condition and liquidity, and industry developments are consistent with the forward-looking statements contained in this report, those results or developments may not be indicative of results or developments in subsequent periods.

In light of these risks and uncertainties, we caution you not to place undue reliance on these forward-looking statements. Any forward-looking statement that we make in this report speaks only as of the date of such statement, and we undertake no obligation to update any forward-looking statement or to publicly announce the results of any revision to any of those statements to reflect future events or developments. Comparisons of results for current and any prior periods are not intended to express any future trends or indications of future performance, unless specifically expressed as such, and should only be viewed as historical data.

Table of Contents

OSI Restaurant Partners, LLC

Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk

We are exposed to market risk from changes in interest rates on debt, changes in foreign currency exchange rates and changes in commodity prices. We have not experienced a material change in market risk from changes in interest rates on debt, changes in foreign currency exchange rates and changes in commodity prices since December 31, 2011. See Part II, Item 7A., "Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk" in our 2011 Form 10-K for further information about market risk.

Item 4. Controls and Procedures

Evaluation of Disclosure Controls and Procedures

We have established and maintain disclosure controls and procedures that are designed to ensure that information required to be disclosed by us in the reports that we file or submit under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 is recorded, processed, summarized, and reported within the time periods specified in the Securities and Exchange Commission's rules and forms, and that such information is accumulated and communicated to our management, including our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, as appropriate to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosure. We carried out an evaluation, under the supervision and with the participation of our management, including our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, of the effectiveness of our disclosure controls and procedures as of the end of the period covered by this report. Based on that evaluation, the Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer concluded that our disclosure controls and procedures were effective as of March 31, 2012.

Changes in Internal Control over Financial Reporting

There have been no changes in our internal control over financial reporting during our most recent quarter ended March 31, 2012 that have materially affected, or are reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal control over financial reporting.

<u>Table of Contents</u>
OSI Restaurant Partners, LLC

PART II: OTHER INFORMATION

Item 1A. Risk Factors

In addition to the other information discussed in this report, please consider the factors described in Part I, Item 1A., "Risk Factors" in our 2011 Form 10-K which could materially affect our business, financial condition or future results. There have not been any significant changes with respect to the risks described in our 2011 Form 10-K, but these are not the only risks facing our Company. Additional risks and uncertainties not currently known to us or that we currently deem to be immaterial also may adversely affect our business, financial condition or operating results.

Item 5. Other Information

On May 10, 2012, the Company entered into a first amendment to its management agreement with Kangaroo Management Company I, LLC (the "Management Company"), whose members are entities affiliated with Bain Capital Partners, LLC ("Bain Capital") and Catterton Management Company, LLC ("Catterton") and Chris T. Sullivan, Robert D. Basham and J. Timothy Gannon (the "Founders"). This amendment provides that if the management agreement is terminated due to an initial public offering ("IPO") of Bloomin' Brands in 2012, the Management Company will receive, within 60 days of completion of the IPO, but in all events on or before December 31, 2012, a termination fee of \$8.0 million. This termination fee will be paid in addition to the pro-rated periodic fee as provided in the management agreement and the management agreement will terminate immediately prior to an IPO. On May 10, 2012, the retention bonus and the performance-based bonus with the Company's Chief Executive Officer ("CEO") were amended. The amendment to the bonus agreements provides that if Bloomin' Brands completes an IPO in 2012, the remaining payments under each agreement are accelerated to a single lump sum payment of \$22.4 million payable within 60 days of the completion of the IPO, but in all events on or before December 31, 2012, provided she is employed as CEO at the time of such IPO.

On May 10, 2012, Mark A. Verdi resigned from the Company's board of directors, effective immediately. Mr. Verdi's decision to resign was not due to any disagreement on any matter relating to the Company's operations, policies or practices.

Table of Contents

OSI Restaurant Partners, LLC

Item 6. Exhibits

Number	Description
10.01	Amended and Restated Master Lease Agreement dated as of March 27, 2012 between New Private Restaurant Properties, LLC and Private Restaurant Master Lessee, LLC (filed herewith) ¹
10.02	Management Agreement entered into as of June 14, 2007 by and among Kangaroo Management Company I, LLC, Bloomin' Brands, Inc. (formerly Kangaroo Holdings, Inc.), OSI HoldCo, Inc., OSI HoldCo II, Inc., OSI HoldCo II, Inc. and OSI Restaurant Partners, LLC (filed herewith)
10.03	First Amendment to Management Agreement made and entered into on the 8th day of May, 2012 by and among Kangaroo Management Company I, LLC, Bloomin' Brands, Inc., OSI HoldCo, Inc., OSI HoldCo I, Inc., OSI HoldCo II, Inc. and OSI Restaurant Partners, LLC (filed herewith)
31.1	Certification of Chief Executive Officer pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002
31.2	Certification of Chief Financial Officer pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002
32.1	Certification of Chief Executive Officer pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002^2
32.2	Certification of Chief Financial Officer pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002^2
101.INS	XBRL Instance Document
101.SCH	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Schema Document
101.CAL	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Calculation Linkbase Document
101.DEF	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Definition Linkbase Document
101.LAB	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Label Linkbase Document
101.PRE	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase Document

¹ Portions of this Exhibit 10.01 have been omitted pursuant to a request for confidential treatment and have been filed separately with the Securities and Exchange Commission.

² These certifications are not deemed to be "filed" for purposes of Section 18 of the Exchange Act, or otherwise subject to the liability of that section. These certifications will not be deemed to be incorporated by reference into any filing under the Securities Act or the Exchange Act, except to the extent that the registrant specifically incorporates them by reference.

The registrant hereby undertakes to furnish supplementally a copy of any omitted schedule or other attachment to the Securities and Exchange Commission upon request.

Table of Contents

OSI Restaurant Partners, LLC

SIGNATURE

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the Registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized.

Date: May 11, 2012 OSI RESTAURANT PARTNERS, LLC

By: /s/ David J. Deno David J. Deno

Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer

(Principal Financial and Accounting Officer)

[Remainder of page intentionally left blank]